ILLINOIS BUSINESS LAW JOURNAL

A Publication of the Students of the University of Illinois College of Law

Spring 2009 Issue, Volume 8

Please direct all inquires to:

Illinois Business Law Journal
University of Illinois College of Law
504 E. Pennsylvania Avenue
Champaign, IL 61820
law-iblj@illinois.edu

Table of Contents

M & A'S- I'LL DRINK TO THAT4
NATIONALIZED TREASURE
THE FUTURE OF THE MERCK AND SCHERING-PLOUGH MERGER18
HONKING AND SWEARING NEVER WORK: AN EXAMINATION OF URBAN TRAFFIC CONGESTION REMEDIES24
THE LENDING TREE: HOW TO SNAG A SMALL BUSINESS LOAN FROM A BANK34
THE BIG THREE: BAILOUT OR BANKRUPTCY?40
THE U.S. FINANCIAL CRISIS: IS LEGISLATIVE ACTION THE RIGHT APPROACH?48
Investing in China through a Hong Kong, SAR entity – Tax considerations for riding the next wave
GREY AREA ANATOMY: TAX EXEMPTIONS FOR NONPROFIT HOSPITALS59
Weekend at Bernie's
THE WALL STREET BONUS CULTURE: WELL-DESERVED BENEFIT OR UNNECESSARY WASTE?
SAG Power Struggle Spills Into Court Amidst Talk of Strike
STORM AHEAD FOR SIRIUS XM MERGER
TICKETMASTER'S LEGAL WOES96

M & A'S- I'LL DRINK TO THAT

I. Introduction

Amidst the economic downturn over the world, many industries have seen a stunt in growth. In fact, during recessions, often consolidation among competing businesses within an industry is the only alternative to extinction. This is evidenced in the banking industry (i.e. Merrill Lynch sold to Bank of America in order to avoid bankruptcy) [1] as well the auto industry (i.e. Government gives Chrysler thirty day deadline to merge with Fiat). [2] Yet, in recent years, it is the beer industry that has seen more mergers and acquisitions than arguably any other sector. This article will discuss the reasoning behind the consolidation within the industry, examine the strategic approaches taken in the industry when merging with or acquiring a competitor, and finally, the future of mergers and acquisitions (M&A's) within the brewing industry.

II. Discussion

The increasing consolidation within the beer industry is attributed to a multitude of factors. One of the primary factors is the rising costs of key commodities like grain, glass and aluminum, all of which results in a lower profit margin for the producer.[3] Consolidating companies believe a larger share in the market will allow them to use this as leverage in negotiating more favorable prices for the commodities.[4] Perhaps even more compelling than the rising costs of commodities, is the falling demand for beer in Western Europe and the U.S. which has caused many struggling companies to seek consolidation in order to remain viable.[5] The falling demand for beer in these countries has been caused by rising competition from wines and spirits.[6] These shifts in beer drinking habits over the globe, coupled with rising costs, are why some of the largest breweries in the world have decided to merge in the past few years. For instance,

in 2007 SABMiller and Coors Brewing Companies, the United States second and third largest brewing companies respectively, decided to merge operations to become a more fierce competitor with rival number one brewer Anheuser-Busch.[7] However, these mergers are also taking place on a global scale. In November of 2008, Anheuser Busch announced its own merger with rival Belgium brewer InBev to form the world's largest brewing company.[8] Mergers and acquisitions are currently the ongoing trend within the beer industry. As mentioned earlier, the leading competitors in the industry have consolidated to their advantage. Why have these leading companies been so successful with this method of operation? The strategic approaches taken by leaders like SABMiller and InBev can be accredited to their success. These approaches are broken down into a three phase acquisition strategy.[9] The first phase of the strategy is what Malcolm Wyman, CEO of SABMiller, refers to as "land grab." [10] This strategy consists of acquiring as many companies as possible, particularly in emerging economies, where privatization is beginning.[11] The next phase of the strategy involves a merging of companies on "equal grounds." For SABMiller, it was merging with rival brewing company Peroni.[12] Similarly, Anheuser-Busch merged with European beer titan, InBev.[13] Finally, the last phase of the strategy is to buy out jointventures.[14] Before Miller was a part of South African Breweries (SAB), it was a domestic joint venture with Coors in the United States.[15] SABMiller has also purchased partnerships in Latin America and India as well.[16] It is approaches like the three-phased strategy referenced above that have led Anheuser-InBev and SABMiller to be the first and second largest brewing companies in the world, respectively.[17]

So what does the future hold for M&A's within the beer industry? I believe brewing companies will look to expand by establishing themselves in emerging

countries like India, China, and Russia. For instance, beer sales in India are forecast to grow at an annual growth rate of 17% over the next few years due to strong economic growth resulting in disposable incomes.[18] These forecasts have caused top brewing companies like SABMiller and Anheuser-InBev to establish production facilities in that region.[19] Some analysts have predicted that by 2010, China and Russia will amass half of the world's beer market.[20] Since 1997, China's beer consumption has risen by 40%.[21] In fact, Carlsberg, another leading brewer in Europe, has confirmed its plans to shut down roughly half of its European breweries in order to focus on the rising market in the East, specifically China. [22] The beer market in China will become even more competitive. A booming economy, as well as foreign investment have led China to emerge as the largest national beer market in the world, surpassing even the United States.[23] China is already the worlds' biggest producer of beer.[24] However, the Chinese beer market remains dominated by domestic brewing companies.[25] Accordingly, analysts believe that although there is clearly room for international investment, it will be done via joint ventures between brewing titans like Anheuser or SabMiller along with some of the more local breweries already established in the Chinese markets. [26] In 2002, Anheuser followed this strategy by acquiring roughly 30% of Chinese brewer Tsingtao Beer.[27] As the economies of countries like India, China, and Russiaa expand, these types of acquisitions will only increase.

III. Conclusion

The brewing industry is changing constantly. It appears the trend of consolidation is becoming more and more prominent as the world's brewing rivals combine forces. Reasoning behind such consolidation is to cope with rising commodity prices, as well as the opportunity for these businesses to operate with a larger cash flow in order to compete with other rivals. However, the international landscape of brewing consumption is increasing rapidly. Countries like India, China, and

Russia are becoming major targets for investment and expansion within the industry. It seems evident that M&A's will play a heavy role for major brewing companies looking to establish themselves within those markets. Therefore, as long as the world continues to consume beer, M&A's will always play a significant role within the brewing industry. There are a few driving factors behind this trend. Some experts believe it is rising costs. Others believe it's because of factors like marketability and name recognition. Whatever the reason, most believe these mergers will help to drive down prices for consumers, and I believe that's one result to which we can all raise our glasses.

End Notes

- 1. Matthew Karnitschnig, Carrick Mollenkamp, & Don Fitzpatrick, *Bank of America Reaches Deal for Merrill*, WALL ST. J., Sept. 14, 2008, *available at* http://online.wsj.com/article/SB122142278543033525.html?mod=special_coverage.
- 2. Jimmy Peterson, *US Government Gives Chrysler 30 Day Deadline to Strike Fiat Deal*, TOPNEWS.IN, Mar. 30, 2009, http://www.topnews.in/us-government-gives-chrysler-april-30-deadline-strike-fiat-deal-2145459.
- 3. Jason Singer & David Kesmodel, *Why Consolidation Storm Is Brewing In Beer Industry*, WALL ST. J., Oct. 18, 2007, *available at*http://online.wsj.com/article/SB119262856498561983.html?mod=todays_us_marketplace.
- 4. *Id*.
- 5. *Id*.
- 6. *Id*.
- 7. Andrew Martin, Merger for SABMiller and Molson Coors, N.Y. TIMES, Oct. 10, 2007, available

- at http://www.nytimes.com/2007/10/10/business/worldbusiness/10beer.htm
 1?_r=1&ref=worldbusiness.
- 8. Join Together, Anheuser-Busch, InBev Merger Approved, http://www.jointogether.org/news/headlines/inthenews/2008/anheuser-busch-inbev-merger.html [hereinafter Anheuser] (last visited Nov. 14, 2008).
- 9. *SABMiller Drinks to Decade of M&A*, WALL ST. J., Mar. 30, 2008, *available at* http://online.wsj.com/article/BT-CO-20090330-706248.html.
- 10. *Id*.
- 11. *Id*.
- 12. Singer, *supra* note 3.
- 13. Anheuser, *supra* note 8.
- 14. SABMiller Drinks to Decade of M&A, WALL ST. J., Mar. 30, 2008, available at http://online.wsj.com/article/BT-CO-20090330-706248.html.
- 15. Miller Coors Officially Launches Tuesday, ST. LOUIS BUS. J., July 1, 2008, available at http://www.bizjournals.com/stlouis/stories/2008/06/30/daily17.html.
- 16. SABMiller Drinks to Decade of M&A, supra note 14.
- 17. Jessica Hall & Martinne Geller, *Takeover will result in world's largest beer company*, PROVINCE, July 14, 2008, *available at http://www2.canada.com/theprovince/news/story.html?id=90f0f33b-cbc7-4e25-98f7-062ca763278d*.
- 18. Research and Markets, The Beer Market in India-Forecasts to 2011, http://www.researchandmarkets.com/reportinfo.asp?report_id=45061 2 (last visited Mar. 2007).
- 19. *Id*.

20. Chris Mercer, Carlsberg plans for China's beer dominance,

BEVERAGE DAILY Oct. 3,

 $2005, \underline{\text{http://www.beveragedaily.com/Industry-Markets/Carlsberg-plans-}} for-China-s-beer-dominance.$

- 21. Kevin Phillips, *China's beer market anything but fragile*, AP-FOOD TECHNOLOGY, June 4, 2004, http://www.ap-foodtechnology.com/Industry-drivers/China-s-beer-market-anything-but-fragile.
- 22. Mercer, supra note 20.
- 23. China's beer market: still room for investment, BEVERAGE DAILY, Aug. 6, 2004, http://www.beveragedaily.com/Industry-Markets/China-s-beer-market-still-room-for-investment.
- 24. Mercer, supra note 20.
- 25. China's beer market: still room for investment, supra note 23.
- 26. *Id*.
- 27. Phillips, *supra* note 21.

NATIONALIZED TREASURE

I. Introduction

On February 27, 2009, the United States government announced that it was taking measures that could result in it taking as much as a 36% equity stake in Citigroup, Inc.[1] This would make the federal government the largest shareholder in Citibank.[2] By converting \$25 billion in preferred shares into common stock, the federal government hoped that the move would stabilize Citibank in a tumultuous market.[3] As a result of this move, a number of people have voiced a growing concern over the federal government taking further steps to nationalize other major financial institutions.[4]

Through taking a 36% stake in Citigroup, the federal government did not fully nationalize Citibank. As a result, Citibank is now caught between the private markets and governmental interests. While nationalization could seriously undermine confidence in the financial system, as Bank of America Chief Executive Officer Kenneth Lewis suggests,[5] this scenario poses some unique potential difficulties that financial institutions such as Citigroup might face. In reality, this move may ultimately serve to further destabilize Citibank. Using the recent AIG bonus scandal as a baseline, this paper will descriptively analyze how political and business interests can come into conflict under these circumstances and how these conflicts affect the corporate governance of these institutions.

II. Forced Statesmanship

In his seminal article, The Higher Criticism of the Modern Corporation, Professor Henry Manne discussed a concept known as "business statesmanship.[6] Essentially, business statesmanship refers to actions taken on the part of firms and managers that sacrificed profits in order to carry out good deeds, such as through

making charitable donations.[7] However, executive efficiency does not automatically imply these managers were skilled in determining how their firms could best carry out those profit-sacrificing missions.[8] In other words, managers are chosen for their ability to make their firms profitable; they do not necessarily have the necessary expertise to meet the goals of those profit-sacrificing missions. This conclusion is logical, given that managers have a duty to operate their firms for profitable purposes.[9]

In a previous article, I discussed some of the issues with sovereign wealth funds; primarily those issues resulting from these funds acting as the investment arms of sovereign entities.[10] One of the primary concerns underlying sovereign wealth funds is that these entities will use sovereign wealth funds for political purposes, rather than for the creation of profit.[11] Having political actors in the markets represents a shift from market capitalism to state capitalism, where commercial motives become mixed with or replaced with political motives.[12]

Where political motives and commercial motives become mixed, an issue comes up under the business statesmanship model. Political motives and commercial motives can be in opposition to one another. A course of action that makes a firm profitable may not be politically desirable. Conversely, a politically beneficial course of action may not be profitable. This not only creates a problem with managers, who may not have the expertise necessary to effectively meet those political goals, but also with politicians, who may not have the expertise and incentives necessary to make a firm profitable. Much like managers may lack statesmanship, politicians may lack business acumen. The results in these situations can be catastrophic for firms that are subject to political influence.

III. The March of the Bonus Army

The recent controversy with American International Group (AIG) is one example of where political and profit-driven motivations can come into conflict. On September 16, 2008, AIG announced that the Federal Reserve Bank of New York was providing AIG with an \$85 billion secured revolving credit facility in order to resolve a liquidity crisis facing AIG.[13] In return for this facility, the federal government received warrants that could be converted into nearly 80% of AIG's common stock.[14] A little over a month later, AIG had used \$90.3 billion from the credit line.[15] In spite of these loans, AIG posted a \$61.7 billion loss for the fourth quarter of 2008, which was a record for the largest quarterly loss in United States history.[16]

All of these events came to a head in March 2009. On Sunday, March 22nd, AIG executives were slated to receive \$165 million in bonus payouts.[17] When reports of those payouts were leaked, the political response was ferocious. Iowa Senator Charles Grassley suggested the AIG executives should take "the Japanese approach": resignation or suicide.[18] President Barack Obama promised that his Administration would take every measure possible to prevent AIG from paying those bonuses,[19] despite the fact that a successful lawsuit initiated by AIG employees under Connecticut's wage act could have resulted in \$330 million in damages for abrogation of those contracts.[20]

Things only got worse for AIG managers from there. New York Attorney General subpoenaed AIG for information on the bonuses, revealing that, while these bonuses were paid out to 73 people for retention purposes, 11 of the people had left AIG.[21] Furthermore, on March 19th, the House of Representatives approved a 90% tax on bonuses paid to employees of firms earning more than \$250,000 that have received federal government bailout money, including employees of AIG.[22] Death threats to AIG executives became sadly

common.[23] The negative publicity surrounding these bonuses became so bad that, as of March 24, 15 of the 20 top bonus recipients at AIG gave back their bonuses.[24]

IV. Fair Consideration

This series of events illustrates how business and political interests can come into conflict. On the one hand, AIG can claim that it had legitimate business arguments for paying out these bonuses. First, AIG originally made these bonuses in order to retain their managers. While they were facing a liquidity crisis, they needed to keep their managers aboard to help plug the holes in their sinking ship; rather than have their managers abandon ship. Replacing these managers would have been a costly and difficult endeavor, given the bad press AIG received at the end of 2008. Second, if AIG broke these contracts, they would have faced lawsuits that would have caused them to incur damages and substantial legal costs. Both of these reasons would have substantially detracted from their profits. On the other hand, Congress and other groups had legitimate political arguments behind preventing AIG from paying out these bonuses. AIG received tens of billions of dollars from the federal government to save them from a possible bankruptcy. This money did not come without strings attached. While all of AIG's managers were not responsible for AIG's massive losses, many of those managers made poor business decisions and at least some blame could be assigned to them. Given that 11 of the managers who received these bonuses left AIG, these bonuses may not have been simply for retention purposes. The public outcry over these bonuses suggested that these bonuses either reflected poor business decisions adversely affecting taxpayers or that the bonuses were selfserving. In either case, the taxpayers were the ones who ultimately paid these bonuses. Politicians representing their constituents, if not pandering to them, had numerous reasons to decry those bonuses.

In the end, the political interests prevailed. Many of AIG's executives returned their bonuses. Congress is on the verge of passing a 90% tax on comparable bonuses paid to employees of firms receiving federal bailout money. There is nothing keeping these political interests from once again exercising their influence, both direct and indirect, over AIG. The current managers at AIG have numerous incentives to leave if they wish to avoid this political influence. People who could be future managers of AIG have similar incentives to avoid seeking work with AIG. Considering the tremendous resources at the disposal of political actors, commercial interests will probably not come out on top in any conflict between the two. By skewing corporate governance away from profit maximization and towards meeting political goals, this influence could seriously alter current incentives and norms within the corporate governance of firms receiving federal money. Statesmanship may become the new reality at those firms.

V. Conclusion

This article is not about whether political or business interests are equitable, legitimate, or just. Instead, this is an article about what happens when the focus of a firm shifts from profitability to satisfying political goals. While the federal government might think it is stabilizing financial markets through purchasing these shares in Citigroup, it is opening the door to a whole host of problems that could detract from Citigroup's profitability. The federal government could take measures that would seriously harm Citigroup and financial markets across the world. As illustrated by the AIG bonus flap, these conflicts can seriously alter the incentives of managers. This shift away from profitability could similarly reshape the incentives of shareholders and creditors. Corporate governance structures that are in place at firms subject to political influence may not be able to adequately handle the effects of conflicts between profit and politics.

This is a serious issue which private firms and the federal government need to take into consideration as the federal government continues to increase its involvement in the actions of private firms. The AIG bonus scandal may have only been a sign of things to come.

[1] Martin Crutsinger, *Citigroup Reaches Aid Deal with Government*, Associated Press via Yahoo! Finance, Feb. 27, 2009,

http://finance.yahoo.com/news/Citigroup-reaches-aid-deal-apf-14499943.html.

- [2] *Id*.
- [3] *Id*.
- [4] See, e.g., Kenneth Lewis, Op-Ed, Some Myths about Banks, Wall St. J., Mar.
- 9, 2009, http://online.wsj.com/article/SB123655575807665985.html.
- [5] *Id*.
- [6] Henry Manne, The "Higher Criticism" of the Modern Corporation, 62 Colum.L. Rev. 399, 413 (1962).
- [7] *Id.* at 416-417.
- [8] *Id.* at 414.
- [9] See, e.g., Dodge v. Ford Motor Co., 170 N.W. 668 (Mich. 1919).
- [10] Patrick Schuette, *Tamed Tigers: Sovereign Wealth Funds as Passive Investors*, Ill. Bus. L. J. (Nov. 2008),

http://www.law.uiuc.edu/bljournal/post/2008/11/02/Tamed-Tigers-Sovereign-Wealth-Funds-as-Passive-Investors.aspx.

- [11] Paul Rose, *Sovereigns as Shareholders*, 87 N.C. L. Rev. 101, 111 (forthcoming 2008).
- [12] *Id.* at 113.

- [13] AIG Statement on Announcement by Federal Reserve Board of \$85 Billion Secured Revolving Credit Facility, American International Group, Inc., Sept. 16, 2008http://ir.aigcorporate.com/phoenix.zhtml?c=76115&p=irolnewsArticle&ID=1197918&highlight (last visited Mar. 30, 2009).
- [14] Edmund L. Andrews, Michael J. de la Merced, and Mary Williams Walsh, *Fed's \$85 Billion Loan Rescues Insurer*, N.Y. Times, Sept. 16, 2008, http://www.nytimes.com/2008/09/17/business/17insure.html?_r=1&hp.
- [15] Hugh Son, AIG Tapped \$90.3 Billion from Government Credit Line, Bloomberg, Oct. 24,
- 2008,http://www.bloomberg.com/apps/news?pid=20601087&sid=aBUTyJp.qgLI &refer=home.
- [16] AIG Reports Record \$61.7 Billion Loss, BBC News, Mar. 2, 2009, http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/business/7918643.stm.
- [17] Tom Raum, *Obama: AIG Can't Justify 'Outrage' of Exec Bonuses*, Associated Press via Yahoo! Finance, Mar. 16, 2009,
- http://finance.yahoo.com/news/Frank-assails-bonuses-paid-to-apf-14646988.html.
- [18] Nigel Duara, Senator Suggests AIG Execs Should Kill Themselves, Associated Press via Yahoo! News, Mar. 17, 2009,
- http://news.yahoo.com/s/ap/20090317/ap_on_go_co/grassley_aig. [19] *Id*.
- [20] Alice Gomstyn and Lauren Pearle, *Could Be Worse: AIG Double Bonus Jeopardy*, ABC News, Mar. 17,
- 2009, http://abcnews.go.com/Business/Economy/story?id=7097759&page=1.
- [21] Posting of Michael J. de la Merced to The New York Times Dealbook Blog, http://dealbook.blogs.nytimes.com/2009/03/16/cuomo-to-subpoena-aig-for-bonus-information/ (Mar. 16, 2009, 4:34 PM EST).
- [22] The U.S. Senate is currently considering a similar measure. It should be noted that the Constitutionality of this tax is in question, but that issue will not be

determined until this tax has been tested in the courts. Carl Hulse and David Herszenhorn, *House Approves 90% Tax on Bonuses after Bailouts*, N.Y.

Times, Mar. 19, 2009,

 $\label{lem:http://www.nytimes.com/2009/03/20/business/20bailout.html?pagewanted=1\&_r = 1\&hp.$

[23] AIG Chief Worried About Safety after Death Threats, Mar. 18, 2009, http://www.reuters.com/article/ousivMolt/idUSTRE52H6ME20090318.

[24] Jeff Capellini, 15 of Top 20 AIG Execs to Give Back Bonuses,

WCBSTV.com, Mar. 24, 2009,

http://wcbstv.com/breakingnewsalerts/aig.bonuses.andrew.2.965982.html.

THE FUTURE OF THE MERCK AND SCHERING-PLOUGH MERGER

I. Introduction

On March 9, 2009 Merck Co., Inc. ("Merck") and Schering-Plough Corporation ("Schering-Plough") announced that a merger agreement had been unanimously approved by each corporation's Board of Directors [1] and is worth \$41.1 billion dollars. [2] Furthermore, the merger of these two pharmaceutical giants is expected to increase efficiencies and result in cost savings of approximately \$3.5 billion annually. [3] This merger agreement is constructed as a reverse merger, under which Merck and Schering-Plough will merge, under the name Merck. [4] The purpose of the unusual manner of the merger is to ensure that Schering-Plough's joint venture agreement involving Remicade with Johnson & Johnson is not terminated. [5] This article discusses the uniqueness of the reverse merger. Part II analyzes the structure of the reverse merger and the purpose of the merger. Part III evaluates the advantages and disadvantages of the merger of these two pharmaceutical companies. Part IV concludes that the merger of the two pharmaceutical giants is beneficial and that the drug rights to Remicade will not be lost.

II. Background

In its merger, Merck and Schering-Plough devised a unique reverse merger. In the following section, the reverse merger will be analyzed to determine its structure and purpose.

A. Structure of the Reverse Merger

Under the Merck and Schering-Plough reverse merger, although Merck is the larger corporation, Schering-Plough will be "acquiring" Merck. Schering-Plough will form two subsidiaries (subsidiary 1 and subsidiary 2) in order to complete the reverse merger. [6] Schering-Plough will move \$10 billion into subsidiary 1 and 1.5 billion shares into subsidiary 2. Subsidiary 1 will merge with and into Schering-Plough, paying its shareholders \$10.50 in cash and 0.5767 of a share of Schering-Plough. [7] Finally, Merck will merge with subsidiary 2. [8] Each stock of Merck will be converted into a stock of Schering-Plough. [9] Thus, Merck will be a wholly-owned subsidiary of Schering-Plough, but Schering-Plough will take the name of Merck. [10] In other words, on paper a subsidiary of Schering-Plough will be acquiring Merck. In reality, Merck will be acquiring Schering-Plough.

B. Why a Reverse Merger?

Schering-Plough and Johnson & Johnson have a joint venture agreement on the marketing of Remicade, a drug for the treatment of rheumatoid arthritis. [11] Under the joint venture Schering-Plough has overseas rights to market Remicade while Johnson & Johnson markets the drug in the United States. [12] Remicade is a very profitable venture for Schering-Plough. In 2008 it represented \$2.1 billion in sales revenue for Schering-Plough. [13] A termination clause exists within the joint venture agreement stipulating that rights to Remicade would revert to Johnson & Johnson if change in control of Schering-Plough occurs. [14] As a result, potentially Merck and Schering-Plough could lose \$2.1 billion annually as a result of the merger. [15] Therefore, Schering-Plough and Merck devised an unusual merger strategy so that ownership of Schering-Plough does not theoretically change hands. Instead, under the reverse merger a subsidiary of

Schering-Plough will be acquiring Merck and thus, bypass the change of control clause.

III. Benefits and Costs of the Merger

Benefits from the merger include large annual savings, [16] an increase in presence abroad, [17] and complementary product portfolios. [18] As mentioned previously, the Merck and Schering-Plough merger will result in \$3.5 billion in annual savings. [19] Furthermore, the deal would increase Merck's presence abroad as 70% of Schering-Plough's revenues are made overseas. [20] In addition, Merck and Schering-Plough have complementary product portfolios and both focus on "biologics." [21] Also, the combined entity would have a more diverse portfolio in the therapeutic areas of cardiovascular, respiratory, oncology, neuroscience, infectious disease, immunology, and women's health. [22] Finally, the transaction would double the number of Merck's potential medicines. [23]

There are costs to this transaction as well: job reductions [24] and the potential loss of rights to Remicade. [25] Although both companies have already announced job cuts last fall, the merger will result in even greater job reductions as the surviving entity will consolidate the two pharmaceutical corporations and cut down on labor costs. [26] According to the Dow Jones Newswires, Merck expects to reduce about 15% of its work force. [27] Also, Remicade drug rights may be lost to Merck. [28] Even though the reverse merger technically bypasses the change of control clause to protect the arthritis drug, Johnson & Johnson could litigate this matter. [29] If Merck does lose Remicade, this would result in a nearly \$2 billion loss annually. [30]

IV. Conclusion

Ther merger between Merck and Schering-Plough is beneficial. First, both corporations complement each other through their medicinal product portfolios and therapeutic areas. Second, this deal will result in billions in annual savings for the merged entity. Although job reductions will result, this had already been expected last fall. Finally, most likely drug rights to Remicade will not be lost to Johnson & Johnson because the structure of the reverse merger bypasses the change of control clause. Therefore, Johnson & Johnson cannot terminate the joint venture. Even if Johnson & Johnson does choose to litigate the matter in court, the courts have consistently focused on the form of the merger and not the spirit of the transaction. [31] As a result, most likely if the matter is litigated, the courts will recognize the reverse merger and hold that the change of control clause was not triggered. Therefore, the merger is advantageous.

[1] Press Release, Merck & Co., Inc, Merck and Schering-Plough to Merge, Mar. 9, 2009.

[2] Val Brickates Kennedy & Aude Lagorce, *Merck to Buy Schering Plough for* \$41.1 Billion, MARKET WATCH, Mar. 9,

2009, http://www.marketwatch.com/News/Story/merck-makes-deal-buy-schering-plough/story.aspx?guid=%7BF1E829D5%2D71C2%2D4C75%2D8909%2DAF0 41CF4F141%7D.

- [3] Press Release, Merck Co., Inc, supra note 1.
- [4] *Id*.
- [5] Val Brickates Kennedy, *Could Derail Merck*, *Schering-Plough Merger?*, MARKET WATCH, Mar. 9,

2009, <a href="http://www.marketwatch.com/news/story/could-jj-derail-merck-schering-plough/story.aspx?guid={870A9DE6-E22F-415D-8C9B-

60C1CA97FC06}&dist=SecMKTW.

- [6] Robert Willens, Merck's "Unusual" Deal Moves Beyond Taxes, CFO, Mar.
- 16, 2009, http://www.cfo.com/article.cfm/13312058/1/c_2984354?f=rsspage.
- [7] *Id*.
- [8] *Id*.
- [9] *Id*.
- [10] *Id*.
- [11] Clifford Mintz, Merck-Schering Plough Under the Microscope: Why a Reverse Merger? Seeking Alpha, Mar. 12,
- 2009, http://seekingalpha.com/article/125504-merck-schering-plough-under-the-microscope-why-a-reverse-merger?source=financialcontent.
- [12] Update 7-Merck to Buy Schering-Plough for \$41.1

Billion, REUTERS, http://www.reuters.com/article/rbssPharmaceuticals%20-

- %20Diversified/idUSN0943780020090309rbssPharmaceuticals%20-
- %20Diversified/idUSN0943780020090309; Mintz, *supra* note 10.
- [13] Matthew Herper and Robert Langreth, Battle Signs: Merck and
- *J&J?*, FORBES, Mar. 9, 2009, http://www.forbes.com/2009/03/09/merck-schering-merger-business-health-care-merger.html.
- [14] Mintz, *supra* note 10; Kennedy *supra* note 5.
- [15] Herper and Langreth, *supra* note 12.
- [16] Press Release, *supra* note 1.
- [17] Kennedy & Lagorce, *supra* note 2.
- [18] Press Release, *supra* note 1.
- [19] *Id*.
- [20] Kennedy & Lagorce, *supra* note 2.
- [21] *Id.* Press Release, *supra* note 1.

- [22] *Id*.
- [23] *Id*.
- [24] Kennedy & Lagorce, supra note 2.
- [25] *Id.* Herper and Langreth, *supra* note 12.
- [26] Kennedy & Lagorce, supra note 2.
- [27] *Id*.
- [28] *Id.* Herper and Langreth, *supra* note 12.
- [29] *Id*.
- [30] *Id*.
- [31] *See* Terry v. Penn Central, 668 F.2d 188 (3d Cir. 1981); Hariton v. Arco Electronics, Inc., 188 A.2d 123 (Del. 1963).

HONKING AND SWEARING NEVER WORK: AN EXAMINATION OF URBAN TRAFFIC CONGESTION REMEDIES

I. Introduction

As any city grows and develops a strong central business district (CBD), congestion is going to become a matter of concern for those who both live and work in that area. While this pain has been universally felt amongst metropolitan areas, the handling of this problem has varied. Despite the recognition of the issue, as the United States Department of Transportation (USDOT) has noted that congestion has nearly tripled in the last twenty five years, that same time period has seen an 239 percent increase in highway spending. [1] A recent English study estimated that a five percent reduction in travel time could generate five billion U.S. dollars in savings per year. [2] While no similar research has been commenced in the United States, American urban citizens lost 3.7 billion hours of time and wasted 2.3 billion gallons of fuel sitting in congested streets in 2003. [3] The approaches to alleviating congestion can be divided into two main schools of thought: 1) traditional, demand based responses, and 2) creative, alternative means of reducing congestion through innovation. This article will advocate and focus on the later by noting procedures that have been implemented with commercial vehicles, congestion pricing, and by discussing lessons for possible future policy implementation.

II. Commercial Vehicles

With American cities advocating for greener construction standards (i.e. LEED) and community members fighting to maintain green space, the urban environmental movement is not focusing enough upon the roadways. [4] Reducing traffic within urban areas could have a dramatic impact upon the health of city residents. [5] Specifically, urban traffic is a large contributor to carbon dioxide emissions, with freight traffic representing more than a quarter of such emissions. [6] Freight transportation, in particular (no pun intended), generates between 20 and 60% of local transport-based pollution. [7] While cities may try to enhance the efficiency of freight traffic through the relocation of freight hubs, what dictates how often and what deliveries are made is dependent upon the sector being served by the delivery, not specific characteristics of the city. [8] No matter where transport centers are located, grocery stores are going to be receiving fresh milk every night, and banks will see the armored truck every few days. The question is not how do we reduce the demand for such deliveries: the question is how do make such deliveries smarter and healthier for the urban landscape.

Given the historically small proportions of European roadways, European cities have by and large been the innovating force behind transportation reform. In general, such initiatives have focused upon the width and dimensions of delivery vehicles. Taking into account the space needed for deliveries limits the congestion in normal traffic lanes and parking areas. [9] Urban freight regulation in the United States has largely been cemented upon the tonnage of vehicles making deliveries, and the hours when such deliveries are made. Oddly, the environmental impact of such vehicles has been absent for such regulation, as have incentives for more innovative delivery methods. [10] If an American city is serious about reducing its urban traffic problem and cleaning its air, it must not

only punish those who make deliveries. It must make it more desirable for companies to improve their delivery mechanism.

Taking this extra step of addressing the systematic problems in urban freight transportation requires American cities to examine initiatives that have been implemented elsewhere. In Genoa and Lyon, electric delivery vehicles are allowed to use bus lanes to deliver outside of designated areas. [11] Urban planning initiatives in Bordeaux, Lille, Nice, and Lyon require for delivery zones to be inside of structures, while Paris has specified for certain industries to create internal delivery areas. [12] Bordeax has also implemented a "local delivery space" in its CBD where delivery companies can leave their trucks to be watched by city attendants. This allows for traffic to remain unobstructed, and for deliveries within a close proximity to be made by foot, and frequently in a timelier manner. [13]

With regards to actually regulating the freight trucks themselves, European cities have also taken the lead. Some European municipalities require registration of delivery trucks within certain zones, providing lower rates for clean, small, and silent delivery vehicles. Based upon the identification of high-density "environmental zones" or "low-emission zones," benefits are granted to freight vehicles that are environmentally friendly. For example, Copenhagen implemented a scheme where trucks with engines less than eight-years-old, and which are loaded with over 60% of capacity are granted a "green certificate, offering the truck access to areas in the city not available to more conventional trucks. London, the poster child for Congestion Pricing, has exempted electric vehicles and naturally gas fueled trucks from the much-debated tax. [14] If a successful congestion reduction program is to be established within an American

city, surely the commercial vehicles that are an integral part of the city's economic activity must be taken into account.

III. Personal Vehicles & Congestion Pricing

As the rate of vehicle ownership has increased in the United States, so has the amount of miles traveled. Every household in 1969 traveled approximately 12,400 miles per year. By 2001, that figure had nearly doubled to 21,200 miles. [15] With the sheer quantity of vehicles increasing dramatically, the USDOT has recognized the consensus among economists that congestion pricing is the most viable approach to reducing congestion and establishing a relative equivalent between the cost of driving and the related externalities from this activity. [16] Ranging from charging varying toll prices at different times of the day, to electronic taxation, to flexible parking meter rates, congestion pricing takes into account the high demand for certain roadways, and charges accordingly. Based upon William Vickrey's idea that traffic jams occur when drivers are not charged for the full costs they impose upon others the theory dates back to 1952. [17] While most proposals to end congestion focus upon the construction of new roadways, this is not an efficient way to address traffic congestion. [18]

Roads are a public good that can be abused as in any typical tragedy of the commons scenario, but what makes them unique is that they are "congestible public goods." [19] In this sense, the externalities of traffic arise because of the differential between the cost to the user and the actual cost (including time lost, wear on the road, environmental impact, etc.). By utilizing congestion pricing, the taxation system is forcing drivers to internalize part of the externality that they impose the roadway, thereby allowing the roads to be utilized at a more efficient level. [20] As it currently stands, individuals who would pay to use a non-

congested thoroughfare would not because it is not worth the time investment.

[21] Roadways, instead, are used by those who value roadways even less, but who also value their time at a relatively low rate. [22]. While the historic solution to congestion has been to construct more roads, oddly, this approach has lead to an inverse incentive structure and actually more traffic. The construction of new roads actually induces more travel and overall, congestion is either no better or even worse then previously experienced. [23] Juxtaposed with the construction of new roads, congestion pricing regimes simply remedy the externality of congestion by changing drivers for access to the roadways at issue. [24]

While congestion pricing may be a worthwhile proposal, it has run into its far share of opposition. [25] In 1987, As New York attempted to charge all drivers \$10 per day to go south of 59th Street, the parking garage workers, the teamsters, and the tourism, hotel, and entertainment industry workers banded together to appose the plan. [26] Needless to say, Mayor Koch backed down. Furthermore, the ambitious plan New York City Mayor Michael Bloomberg proposed in April of 2007 ran into political problems from within the legislature. The system proposed would have been in operation from 6:00AM to 6:00PM Monday through Friday and would have changed cars \$8 to go south of 86th Street, while trucks would have paid \$21. Utilizing a series of ratio frequency identification tags and cameras to capture those who had not paid, the system would have also exempted taxis, transit vehicles, handicapped vehicles, and emergency equipment. [27] Like in 1987, the political backlash was intense, with new worries stemming from those who lived just north of 86th Street, worrying that the plan would simply turn their neighborhood into a parking lot for individuals who would drive to the edge of the congestion zone, and then walk the rest of the way. [28] While such programs may not have been as successful as initially intended, that by no means that the idea is not viable. On the contrary, the implementation of

congestion pricing must be done in a manner more cognizant of those impacted by the new pricing mechanism.

IV. Future Implementation

Despite the feasibility of a congestion pricing plan, the first element that has to be taken into account is the exceptions. For any large-scale plan to succeed lower rates or exemptions would have to be offered to those who actually reside within the district. Furthermore, the frequent players in downtown deliveries would have to be brought on board with the program. Discounts for congestion pricing credits, especially for companies that recognize the frequency upon which they will be traveling in the congestion zone, could additionally be offered to those who buy such credits in bulk. Of course, pilot programs would first have to be implemented so as to test the response of the public and feasibility of the system.

The lesson to take from previous implementations of congestion pricing is largely focused upon the destination of the funds and the flexibility of the program. Allowing for individuals to have alternatives to paying the tax is key to the program's success. One must keep in mind that the goal of the mechanism is not to raise funds, but is to reduce the congestion within the urban area. Therefore, funding from the congestion pricing should, excluding operational costs of the system, go towards improving the public transportation network. [28] Furthermore, the pricing scheme must be variable with time, season, route and type of vehicle. [29]. Not only would rates be lower at off-peak times, but also discounts could be given to transportation that is environmentally conscious. Due to technological advances, it is now conceivable to place a higher price on streets with more traffic, and a lower price tag on lesser-used alternative routes. [30] Given the fact that traffic patterns change over time the pricing

scheme should change as well. Keeping in mind that London re-evaluates its pricing scheme every few years, while Singapore does the same every few months, such a procedure is necessary in maintaining the effectiveness of the program, especially when introducing new fees. [31] Furthermore, the extensive use of I-Pass and E-Z Pass in other provides many cities with the technological base necessary to shift fee structures easily. If individuals, especially commuting in from the suburbs, are used to paying tolls in their home municipalities via electronic tolling, the extra toll within the city will be less difficult to implement.

V. Conclusion

While it may not be a realistic to imagine Americans no longer utilizing their cars, yet it is reasonable to propose a system upon which vehicle users would be charged for the negative externalities they impose while driving. Coupled with creative solutions to freight movement, congestion pricing offers a unique and affective means of handling heavy vehicular traffic. Regardless of what solution is adopted, a successful transportation policy should reduce congestion, lower energy consumption, and decrease air pollution while improving the speed and efficiency of the transportation network. [32] It is with high hopes that we, as an urban society, enter the second decade of the millennia with an awareness of our environmental impact and a desire to lessen its negative consequences.

- [1] U.S. Dept. of Transportation, A Fork in the Road (2007),
- http://www.fightgridlocknow.gov/docs/forkintheroadbrochure.htm.
- [2] SIR ROD EDDINGTON, THE EDDINGTON TRANSPORT STUDY: THE CASE FOR ACTION 5, 7 (2006),

http://www.dft.gov.uk/162259/187604/206711/executivesummary.

- [3] DAVID SCHRANK & TIM LOMAX, THE 2005 URBAN MOBILITY REPORT 1 (2005), http://tti.tamu.edu/documents.mobility_report_2007.pdf.
- [4] Laetitia Deblanc, Good Transport in Large European Cities: Difficult to Organize, Difficult to Modernize, 41

TRANSPORTATION RESEARCH PART A 280, 285 (2007).

- [5] U Gehring, Long-term Exposure to Ambient Air Pollution and Cardiopulmonary Mortality in Women, 17 EPIDEMIOLOGY 545, 551 (2006).
- [6] European Conference of Ministers of Transport, Cutting Transport CO2 Emissions. What progress? (2007).
- [7] LET Aria Technologies, Implementation of a methodology for a physical environmental assessment of urban goods movement, (2006).
- [8] Laetitia Deblanc, *Urban Goods Movement and Air Quality Policy and Regulation Issues in European Cities*, 20 J. ENVTL. L. 245, 249 (2008). [9] *Id.* at 247.
- [10] *Id.* at 258.
- [11] *Id.* at 260.
- [12] *Id.* at 250.
- [13] *Id.* at 260-261.
- [14] EUROPEAN COMMISSION, GREEN PAPER: TOWARDS A NEW CULTURE FOR URBAN MOBILITY (2007) [hereinafter GREEN PAPER].
- [15] Pat S. Hu & Timoth R. Reuscher, U.S. Dept of Transportation, Summary of Travel Trends 2001, National Household Survey 16, 32 (2004), http://nhts.ornl.gov/2001/pub/STT.pdf.
- [16] Sam Schwartz, Gerad Soffian, Jee Mee Kim, & Annie Weinstock, *A Comprehensive Transportation Policy for the 21st Century: A Case Study of Congestion Pricing in New York City*, 17 N.Y.U. ENVTL. L.J. 580, 589 (2008) [hereinafter Schwartz].

- [17] *Id.* at 591.
- [18] Lewis M. Fulton, Robert B. Nolda, Daniel J. Meszler & John V. Thomas, *A Statistical Analysis of Induced Travel Effects in the U.S. Mid-Atlantic Region*, 3 J. TRANSP. & STAT. 1, 13 (2000).
- [19] Clayton P. Gillette & Thomas D. Hopkins, *Federal User Fees: A Legal and Economic Analysis*, 67 B.U.L. REV. 795, 801-02 (1987).
- [20] BORJE JOHANSSON & LARS-GORAN MATTSON, PRINCIPLES OF ROAD PRICING, IN ROAD PRICING: THEORY, EMPIRICAL ASSESSMENT AND POLICY, 7-8 (Borje Johansson & Lars-Goran Mattson eds., 1995).
- [21] ROBERT G. McGILLIVRAY, ON ROAD CONGESTION THEORY 2 (1974). [22] *Id*.
- [23] Fulton, *supra* note 18.
- [24] Lior Jacob Strahilevitz, *How Changes in Property Regimes Influence Social Norms: Commodifying California's Carpool Lanes*, 75 IND. L.J. 1231, 1237 (2000).
- [25] Jonathan Remy Nash, Economic Efficiency versus Public Choice: The Case of Property Rights in Road Traffic Management, 49 B.C. L. REV., 673 (2008).
- [26] Aaron Naparstek, Congestion Charging in New York City: The Political Bloodbath, http://www.streetblog.org/2006/12/04/congestion-charging-in-new-york-city-the-political-bloodbath/ (Dec. 12, 2006).
- [27] CITY OF NEW YORK, PLANYC, A GREENER, GREATER NEW YORK 135 (2007), http://www.nyc.gov/html/planyc2030/downloads/pdf/full_report.pef.
- [28] Annie Karni, *Residential Parking Permits May Accompany Congestion Tax*, NEW YORK SUN, May 7, 2007, http://www.nysun.com/new-york/residential-parking-permits-may-accompany/53932/.
- [29] GREEN PAPER, supra note 14.
- [30] Schwartz, *supra* note 16, at 602.

[31] *Id*.

[32] *Id.* at 589

THE LENDING TREE: HOW TO SNAG A SMALL BUSINESS LOAN FROM A BANK

I. Introduction

Unless a new business owner is a millionaire or has an angel investor, a small business loan is almost always a necessity to get the business off the ground. The amount of labor that goes into starting a small business is a feat in and of itself. However, without the financial backing of a small business loan issued from a bank, all other efforts at starting the business may be fruitless. This article will discuss how to obtain a small business loan from a bank by discussing the preparation that goes into receiving a small business loan from a bank and discussing how to manage debt.

II. Loan Meeting

Before receiving a small business loan from a bank, the new business hopeful will have to present his or her case to a lending officer from the bank. [1] While the presentation to the lender may be a determining factor in whether or not the business owner will get a loan, the preparation that goes into the presentation is key. [2] The lender will look at many different factors including "your personal financial history and credit rating, your history with a particular bank, the purpose of your loan request, your experience in managing a business, particularly the business for which you need financing, your personal investment and commitment to the business, how you intend to repay the loan, and your preparedness and ability to convince the lender that you are a good credit risk."

[3] A lender will look towards a positive combination of these factors in determining whether to lend money. [4]

A. Personal Credit History

Many potential small business owners do not realize how much weight personal credit history carries. [5] A good credit history shows the bank that the potential lendee is responsible and will be able to successfully get a new business off of the ground. [6] While getting a loan in the midst of the current economic crisis may seem impossible, it simply takes more work on the part of the potential lendee. [7] "In the wake of all these corporate bankruptcies, banks are carefully reviewing all lending practices and trying to mitigate the risks. Before you go into a financial institution for a loan, know your credit history." [8] Additionally, if an individual has a positive history with the lending bank, he or she may have a better chance of getting the loan application approved. [9]

B. Documentation

The purpose of a request for a loan must be communicated to the lender in a manner that is both professional and comprehensive. [10] "Be prepared to have several key documents on hand before you even set foot in a bank. These should include personal financial statements, tax returns, monthly cash flow projections, and a well-prepared business plan. Established businesses should also produce references from suppliers and customers." [11] Additionally, while enthusiasm goes a long way towards showing commitment to opening a new business, potential lendees should be careful not to exaggerate facts in writing or during the meeting because the bank can easily check for errors. [12] Errors in reporting will greatly diminish an applicant's credibility. [13]

C. The Business Plan

It is often helpful to combine the above documentation into a single portfolio called a "business plan." [14] "Having gone through the exercise of documenting the business plan will leave you much better prepared to explain your business, how you intend to manage it, what your projected income and expenses will be, how soon you expect to start generating a profit, what your cash flow will look like, and finally, how you intend to repay the loan." [15]

III. Managing Debt

A key issue when taking out any kind of loan revolves around what would be considered acceptable terms. [16] Often such a decision whittles down to the personal choice of the individual taking out the loan. [17] "It is important to think carefully about the amount you are requesting, and over what term you want to repay the loan. It may be tempting to extend the loan over a longer term and thereby reduce your monthly payments, but you will be paying a lot more interest over the long run, thus cutting into your business profits and reducing your return on equity . . . You should not overburden your business with debt." [18] However, new business owners must remember that it is important to make sure to take out sufficient financing for the new business from the onset of the loan. [19] If the original loan falls short, the owner will be forced to take out a second loan. [20]

Interest rates are often a source of confusion among new business owners. [21] Often, the lowest interest rate does not equate with the best loan terms. [22] "Trade- offs," or "giving up one thing in return for another" must be considered before picking the best loan. "The most normal application is when a lower interest rate is given up in return for more favorable terms such as a longer

business loan." [23] It may be helpful to seek the advice of a business loan advisor when making such a decision. [24] It is also important to shop around for the best loan terms. [25] Some banks specialize in lending to certain types of businesses and may therefore offer better terms and conditions depending on the business. [26]

Once the terms of the loan have been agreed upon, the bank will require the lendee to sign numerous documents, including a loan agreement, promissory note, and a guarantee and surety agreement. [27]

IV. Conclusion

While obtaining a small business bank loan in this economy might not be the easies feat, it is still possible. With the appropriate planning before requesting a bank loan and a proper understanding of how to manage debt, starting a new business is completely feasible.

- [1] How to Request a Bank Loan, http://www.googobits.com/articles/389-how-to-request-a-bank-loan-for-your-small-business.html (May 31, 2005).
- [2] *Id*.
- [3] *Id*.
- [4] *Id*.
- [5] Recipe for Small Business Loan Success,
- STARTUP NATION, http://www.startupnation.com/articles/911/1/AT_Recipe-success-Bank-Loans.asp (last visited Mar. 8, 2009).
- [6] Darrell Zahorsky, Small Business Information: Getting a Bank Loan or Credit,

ABOUT.COM, http://sbinformation.about.com/cs/bestpractices/a/aa083102a.htm (last visited Mar. 8, 2009).

[7] *Id*.

- [8] *Id*.
- [9] *Recipe for Small Business Loan Success*, supra note 5; AllBusiness: Build Your Business Credit, http://www.allbusiness.com/banking-finance/banking-lending-credit-services/11470021-1.html (last visited Mar. 9, 2009).
- [10] Yahoo!Small Business: Qualifying for a Small Business Loan, http://smallbusiness.yahoo.com/r-article-a-2250-m-2-sc-54-qualifying_for_a_small_business_bank_loan-i (last visited Mar. 8, 2008). [11] *Id*.
- [12] Isabel M. Isidro, *Twelve Tips for Getting Your Bank Loan Approved*, POWER HOMEBIZ, http://www.powerhomebiz.com/vol12/bankloan.htm (last visited Mar. 8, 2009).
- [13] *Id*.
- [14] How to Request a Bank Loan, supra note 1.
- [15] *Id*.
- [16] *Id*.
- [17] *Id*.
- [18] *Id*.
- [19] *Id*.
- [20] How to Request a Bank Loan, supra note 1.
- [21] Small Business Bank Loan, http://www.dart-creations.com/article-tree/busi/small-business-bank-loan.html (last visited Mar. 8, 2009).
- [22] *Id*.
- [23] *Id*.
- [24] *Id*.
- [25] The Secrets of Getting a Business Bank Loan, BYTESTART, Aug. 21,
- 2007, http://www.bytestart.co.uk/content/finance/funding/business-bank-
- [26] *Id*.

loan.shtml.

[27] Lectric Law Library, http://www.lectlaw.com/filesh/fs01bnk.htm, (last visited Mar. 8, 2009).

THE BIG THREE: BAILOUT OR BANKRUPTCY?

I. Introduction

The auto industry's troubles have recently come to light in mainstream American news. The big three automakers, comprised of GM, Chrysler and Ford, have seen slumping sales and are in need of major financial help to avoid going under. In 2008, GM's sales were down 21% in North America. [1] Ford reported a loss of \$14.6 billion dollars in the same year. [2] Chrysler's sales were down 30% in 2008, which was the largest reported loss of the major auto makers last year. [3] Both GM and Chrysler have requested help in the form of federal loans from the US government, while Ford has made an effort to stay afloat without federal help. [4]

II. Government Intervention

The auto industry is a private industry and is thus driven by market forces. Generally, the government allows these market forces to determine which companies will thrive and which will fail. However, some have claimed that certain companies are just too large for the government to sit back and allow them to fail. GM, Chrysler and Ford would fall into this category. Because of this, the government stepped into the equation in September of 2008. In September, the U.S. Department of Energy promised to provide \$25 billion in loan guarantees to auto makers that will be making more fuel efficient vehicles. [5] Auto makers were to submit requests for this money by the middle of December of 2008, and many have done so. [6] In December of 2008, the government also provided billions of dollars in loans to the struggling automakers. Chrysler received \$4

billion in federal bridge loans. [7] In the same effort to revive the failing industry, GM was granted \$9.4 billion in federal loans and a Treasury Department loan of \$6 billion. [8] While Ford has taken a backseat to GM and Chrysler in this bailout, they too requested a \$9 billion line of credit from Congress. [9] The auto makers were granted these loans on a promise that they would begin turning a profit by 2012.

While these loans are by no means small, they are only a small percentage of what will be required to keep these companies running. Because of this, the troubled automakers are requesting even more money from Congress. Congress and the current administration are determined to keep these companies afloat. In a recent speech to a joint session of Congress given in February, President Obama stated that "[he] believe[s] the nation that invented the automobile cannot walk away from it." [10] While this statement is incorrect, considering it was a German engineer, and not an American who invented the automobile, it demonstrates the current administration's stance on the issue. [11] By March 31, 2009, GM and Chrysler will have to present a plan to congress laying out what steps it plans to take in order to remain viable, at which time Congress will again decide whether to loan the automakers more money. [12]

III. The Auto Industry's Long Standing Problems

With all of the recent attention to the automaker's financial troubles, it might be presumed that the financial problems are of a recent nature. The auto industry would like to tie its current problem into the recent economic downturn and have the public believe that their problems are economic in nature. Clearly this is not the entire truth. While the current economic crisis has surely affected the auto industry, their financial problems go back much further and deeper. Automakers

have been reporting losses for the last several years and at different points throughout the last several decades. [13] These long term troubles stem from major defects in the way that the automakers are structured and their inability to effectively compete with foreign manufacturers. One of the biggest problems in the Big Three's structure is their contract with The International Union, United Automobile, Aerospace and Agricultural Implement Workers of America (UAW). [14] The UAW is one of the largest unions in America, with approximately 513,000 active members. [15] The fact that the employees of the Big Three belong to this Union means that they have incredible bargaining power. If the Union decides to go on strike because of a disagreement, this greatly affects the auto industry's ability to conduct business. Because of this fear, and because of a period of good business in the 1990's, the UAW's requirements of the automakers are far too demanding and cost the automakers far too much money. A huge portion of the Big Three's expenses are benefits paid out to employees, former employees, and retirees. While job security is of course important, the UAW has gone too far in its demands, which have cost the auto industry dearly. [16] The increased costs that the Big Three incur due to the contracts with the UAW make it difficult to compete with foreign manufacturers dealing in this country. [17] With lower production costs, these foreign companies can create an equal car at far less cost to the consumer. While there is little likelihood the UAW will go anywhere anytime soon, especially if the government decides to bailout the industry, automakers must find a way to reduce the costs associated with UAW contracts. Further adding to the Big Three's problem is their huge amount of products and dealers. With so many different products, and not enough demand, the companies will surely lose money in producing different vehicles, some of which do not sell.

IV. Risk of Further Governmental Intervention

If the Big Three fails, it could be disastrous to the US economy, but a government bailout is not the only option. The failing automakers also have the option of filing bankruptcy with a comprehensive bankruptcy plan in place. While bankruptcy is a possible solution, the auto industry and the current administration have been arguing that receiving government loans is the auto industry's best chance of surviving their financial disaster. [18] Automakers have already received a large governmental bailout, but Congress should refuse their further requests for more money. The risks involved in providing more bailout money are numerous and large. First, there is a giant risk to the automobile industry itself, in that a bailout plan would not require enough restructuring and oversight to actually fix the automakers problems. As shown above, the automakers do not simply need money. They need to completely restructure their current contracts with the UAW in order to be able to price their vehicles competitively with foreign automakers and turn a profit. A second major risk is that Americans will begin to assume that the government will involve itself whenever a large company fails. This would defeat the purpose of having a private sector and could just prolong the company's problems rather than solve them. Further, when the government steps into the private sector, that sector becomes politicalized, something the private sector should not be. Another major risk is that the taxpayers will not be repaid the loan money, and that the automakers will still end up folding. This might impact the way the public views the government and whether they trust the government to make decisions with their tax dollars, especially since 75% of American's already oppose the bailout. [19]

V. The Bankruptcy Option

The automakers claim that their other option, filing bankruptcy, would affect consumer confidence, further impacting their sales and hurting them even more.

[20] They argue that consumers will be hesitant to purchase vehicles from a company that may not be around to honor warranties or be able to service those vehicles. While it is true that consumers may have less faith in a company who has declared bankruptcy, the automakers have already lost their consumer confidence. The public is well aware of the financial problems of these companies, and declaring bankruptcy would probably not further any consumer hesitance. Filing Chapter 11 bankruptcy would allow these automakers to restructure themselves and attempt to become profitable. [21] There are several Sections of Chapter 11 that are of particular significance to the failing automakers. The first is Section 363 which allows a debtor who files bankruptcy to sell off its assets free and clear of all liens, claims and encumbrances. [22] This would allow buyers to purchase GM and Chrysler's distressed assets with clean title. This could not necessarily happen outside of a bankruptcy filing and could give consumers confidence in purchasing a Big Three product. Another important section is Section 365 which allows a debtor in bankruptcy to reject an executor contract release. [23] This is important because it would allow the automakers to breach some of the enormous amount of dealer agreements which are not easy to break outside of Bankruptcy. Breaking dealer agreements would benefit the automakers because there are currently many more dealers than necessary to supply the demand for vehicles. Furthermore, Section 1113 would allow the automakers to deal with their collective bargaining agreements. [24] This means that they would have a chance to renegotiate their Union contracts or argue for a judicially imposed change in those agreements if the Union will not renegotiate. Because these Union contracts are such a hindrance to generating profits for the Big Three, renegotiation of these contracts should place the automakers in a much better financial situation.

IV. Conclusion

Filing bankruptcy does not come without risk, but these risks are much more tolerable than those created if Congress provides the failing automakers with more loans financed with taxpayer dollars. The automakers will likely come out of bankruptcy smaller and able to provide fewer jobs. Losing some jobs is not the perfect solution, but it is the preferred solution when the other possibility is to lose all the jobs provided by the companies. Losing all the jobs provided by these companies is a real risk with the bailout plan because the bailout plan will only prolong the problem, not fix it. The risk that the companies will lose consumer confidence if bankruptcy is filed is greatly exaggerated by the automakers and is probably more of a fiction than reality here. Bankruptcy is the automakers' best option, providing them with a chance to restructure their companies in a way that will make them sustainable and profitable in the long run.

Endnotes:

- [1] Chris Isidore, *GM Loses Sales Title to Toyota*, CNN, Jan. 21, 2009, *available* at http://money.cnn.com/2009/01/21/news/companies/gm_toyota_sales/.
- [2] Kimberly Johnson and Tom Krisher, Ford Posts \$14.6B 2008 Loss, Still Won't Seek Aid, YAHOO! FINANCE, Jan. 29,
- 2009, http://finance.yahoo.com/news/Ford-posts-146B-2008-loss-apf-14200493.html.
- [3] Jeff Green and Keith Naughton, *Chrysler Increases U.S. Aid Request to 9 Billion*, BLOOMBERG, Feb. 17,
- 2009, available at <a href="http://www.bloomberg.com/apps/news?pid=20601087&refer="http://www.bloomberg.com/apps/news?pid

[4] Chris Isidore, *Auto Bailout Tab Could Top \$130 Billion*, CNN, Feb. 18, 2009, *available* at http://money.cnn.com/2009/02/18/news/companies/auto_bailout/index.htm [hereinafter Chris Isidore, *Auto Bailout Tab Could Top \$130 Billion*]. [5] Joseph R. Szczesny, *The Auto Bailout Keeps Growing, and Growing*, TIME, Jan. 14,

2009, *available* at http://www.time.com/time/business/article/0,8599,1871519,00. html.

[6] *Id*.

[7] *Id*.

[8] *Id*.

- [9] Isidore, Auto Bailout Tab Could Top \$130 Billion, supra note 4.
- [10] Todd Spangler, Obama: 'The nation that invented the automobile cannot walk away from
- *it*, 'FREEP, http://www.freep.com/article/20090224/NEWS15/90224099/1285/O http://www.freep.com/article/20090224/NEWS15/90224099/ http://www.freep.com/article/20090224/NEWS15/90224099/ http://www.freep.com/article/20090224/NEWS15/9022409/ http://www.freep.com/article/20090224/NEWS15/90224099/ http://www.freep.com/article/20090224/NEWS15/9022409/ http://www.freep.com/article/2009024/NEWS15/9022409/ http:/

the+automobile+cannot+walk+away+from+it+.

[11] Madalina Iancu, Obama: We Invented the Automobile! No,

Actually..., AUTO EVOLUTION, Feb. 25,

2009, http://www.autoevolution.com/news/obama-we-invented-the-automobile-no-actually-4470.html.

[12] Zac Bissonette, Bait and Switch: GM Slashes Sales Forcast,

BLOGGINGSTOCKS, Jan. 15,

2009, http://www.bloggingstocks.com/2009/01/15/bait-and-switch-gm-slashes-sales-forecast/.

[13] Jeff Dulgar, Bloated, Over-demanding UAW Suffocates American Auto Industry, DAILY NEXUS, Oct. 16,

2007, available at http://www.dailynexus.com/article.php?a=14738.

[14] Paul Mongerson, UAW is Cause of the Auto

Problem, OUR BLOOK, http://www.ourblook.com/Auto-Bailout/UAW-is-a-cause-of-the-auto-problem.html (last visited Mar. 4, 2009).

[15] UWA Who We

Are, *available* at http://www.uaw.org/about/uawmembership.html (last visited Mar. 4, 2009).

- [16] Mongerson, supra note 14.
- [17] Richard W. Evens, UAW (Not Auto Industry) Bailout, ECONOSSEUR, Dec.
- 9, 2008, *available* at http://www.econosseur.com/2008/12/uaw-not-auto-industry-bailout.html.
- [18] Ken Thomas, *Auto Task Force Balks at Bankruptcy Option*, TIME, Feb. 24, 2009, *available* at http://www.time.com/time/business/article/0,8599,1881501,00. html.
- [19] James R. Healey, Support Wanes for Additional Automakers Aid, USA TODAY, Feb. 24,
- 2009, *available* at http://www.usatoday.com/money/autos/2009-02-24-aid-support-automakers N.html.
- [20] Ray Wert, *Why GM Doesn't Want Bankruptcy*, JALOPNIK Feb. 18, 2009, *available* at http://jalopnik.com/tag/gm-bankruptcy/?id=5155616. [21] *Id*.
- [22] 11 U.S.C. § 363 (2006).
- [23] 11 U.S.C. § 365 (2006).
- [24] 11 U.S.C. § 1113 (2006).

THE U.S. FINANCIAL CRISIS: IS LEGISLATIVE ACTION THE RIGHT APPROACH?

[A few short years ago, there was a country experiencing significant prosperity. The flow of credit within the economy was fluid, stock prices were at all time highs, and many people were becoming wealthy in due part to real estate speculation and appreciation. As the economic outlook in the real estate market was bright, banks began granting increasingly risky loans. Eventually the bubble burst. Inflated real estate market values began to decline, lendees found themselves unable to pay back their risky loans, and the credit markets froze. As a result, government intervention came in the form of subsidizing failing banks and businesses.]

In the middle of this financial crisis facing our country, one would assume this passage is referring to the United State of America. However, this is the very similar story of the Japanese housing bubble that burst and led to what is known as the "the lost decade." This article will briefly describe the legislative responses taken by the Japanese government to address their crisis, compare those to any similar one's being taken by the US government in response to its own, and comment which legislative actions may succeed or fail, and why.

The financial crisis that led to Japan's "lost decade" is very comparable to the crisis our country is currently facing. Overnight Japan became one of the wealthiest countries in the world. In fact, just before the Japanese economy fell into a deep recession, it was experiencing unprecedented prosperity. This prosperity was attributed to the success Japanese businesses were experiencing in the exporting of Japanese goods, as well as economic policies implemented by their government discouraging the importation of goods.[1] This led to a massive buildup of the Yen, which in turn led to easily obtainable credit for Japanese

citizens and businesses which resulted in real estate and stock speculation.[2] At its peak, Tokyo's Ginza District was selling for \$139,000 a square foot.[3] Eventually the bubble burst. Houses were selling for $1/10^{th}$ their peak value, and the stock market at one point lost roughly 70% of its value.[4] Many of the problems causing the deep recession were risky loans and lack of oversight and regulation in the real estate and financial markets.[5] Although this lack of regulation and oversight was the catalyst behind the deep recession, many economists believe it was the Japanese government's inaction that led to their great depression. [6]

Traditional capitalists believe the government is overstepping its bounds when it intervenes in the private market to rescue failing banks and businesses. This phenomenon has become to be known as "the bailout." Although in Japan's case, many believe it was their government's opposition towards the bailout, and policy of "do nothing" while Japanese banks were swallowed by unrecoverable debt that caused 'the Lost Decade.' [7] As a result consumer confidence fell, Japanese citizens saved, and their economy became stagnant.[8] It was not until 1999 when the government finally responded with legislative action forming the Resolution and Collection Corporation to handle the "toxic" debt. [9] Unfortunately, by this time, the Japanese economy had already fallen into a negative spiral for nearly ten years which is why this time frame was labeled "the lost decade." One particular critic of the Japanese government's inaction was a Princeton University professor who, at the time of the crisis, accredited "exceptionally poor monetary policymaking" for the resulting "lost decade." [10] That professor was Ben Bernanke, now head of the U.S. Federal Reserve.[11]

Currently, a little over a decade later, the United States is facing a very similar issue, a real estate market in shambles, and a financial system in crisis. Recognizing the dangers of sitting idle, the United States, now stuck in its

own recession, has moved swiftly with legislative action. In October of 2008, the Bush Administration implemented a \$700 billion bill known as the Economic Stabilization Act of 2008 in order to assist financial banks and institutions that were bogged down with "toxic" debt. [12] This act is aimed at purchasing troubled assets from banks (specifically mortgage backed securities) as well as injecting large stakes of capital into financial institutions to ease the flow of credit. [13] President Obama opined the need for additional legislative action, warning of the United States own "lost decade" if congress did not pass a stimulus bill for the economy. [14] As a result, congress passed another \$800 billion stimulus plan. [15] This bill includes aid to states and local governments, tax provisions, and mass spending for programs like health, education, and renewable energy. [16] In all, the rescue efforts are estimated to total almost \$2.5 trillion.[17]

Suffice it to say, government inaction has not been the route taken amidst the U.S. financial crisis. This immediate legislative action is a starkly different approach from the "do nothing" policy taken by Japan's government. Not until 1997, when one of Japans largest financial institutions failed, did government bailout opposition soften, but by then, the damage had already been done. [18] In contrast, the U.S. has taken the stance that failure is not an option for large financial institutions. One specific case was the government bailout of financial giants "Fannie Mae" and "Freddy Mac." [19] In fact, some believe it is this legislative response that will help the U.S. economy weather the financial storm much better than Japan did during "the lost decade." Taro Aso, Japan's prime minister, cautioned the United States that procrastination prolonged his country's financial crisis. [20] However, some legislative action taken by the United States government has been met with criticism. During Japan's economic downturn the government increased spending on public works programs like infrastructure investment that had no beneficial

effect of pulling the economy out of the recession. [21] These are exactly the types of projects President Obama plans to implement to steer off the deepening crisis. [22] Economists from the Cato Institute, a non-profit public policy research foundation, have voiced their opinions that government spending is not a way to improve economic performance. [23][24] If this approach will work for the U.S. remains to be seen.

Whether or not the U.S. government has taken the right approach with its legislative action will be decided in the next few years. One thing this government cannot be criticized of is its inaction to address the crisis. We can only hope this response will prevent our country from falling into a "lost decade" of our own, just as Japan suffered as a result of its own real estate bubble.

End Notes:

[1] William Patalon, The Lost Decade: How the U.S. Financial Crisis Resembles Japan's Ten Years of Misery- And How to Play it,

MONEY MORNING, available

at http://www.moneymorning.com/2008/07/17/the-lost-decade/.

- [2] *Id*.
- [3] *Id*.
- [4] *Id*.
- [5] Justin McCurry, *Japan's Lost Decade*, GUARDIAN, Sept. 30, 2008, *available at* http://www.guardian.co.uk/business/2008/sep/30/japan.japan.
- [6] *Id*.
- [7] *Id*.
- [8] *Id*.
- [9] *Id*.
- [10] Eric Weiner, *What the US Can Learn from Japan's 'Lost Decade*,' NPR, Mar. 13, 2008, http://www.npr.org/templates/story/story.php?storyId=88156284.

[11] *Id*.

[12] Dina Temple-Rason, Bush Signs \$700 Billion Financial Bailout Bill, NPR,

Oct. 3, 2008, http://www-

cdn.npr.org/templates/story/story.php?storyId=95336601.

[13] *Id*.

[14] Laura Meckler and Jonathan Weisman, Obama Warns of 'Lost

Decade, 'WALL ST. J., Feb. 10, 2009, available

at http://online.wsj.com/article/SB123419281562063867.html?mod=rss_Today's_Most_Popular.

[15] Economic Stimulus, N.Y. TIMES, Feb. 23, 2009, available

at http://topics.nytimes.com/topics/reference/timestopics/subjects/u/united_states
_economy/economic_stimulus/index.html.

[16] *Id*.

[17] *Id*.

[18] McCurry, *supra* note 5.

[19] Statement by Federal Reserve Board of Chairman Ben Bernanke, Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System, *available*

at http://www.federalreserve.gov/newsevents/press/other/20080907a.htm.

- [20] McCurry, *supra* note 5.
- [21] Weiner, *supra* note 10.
- [22] Economic Stimulus, supra note 15.
- [23] CATO Institute, www.cato.org (last visited Mar. 3, 2009).
- [24] David Nicklaus, *Economists Say Stimulus Won't Work*, ST. LOUIS POST-DISPATCH, Jan. 29, 2009, *available*

at http://www.stltoday.com/blogzone/mound-city-money/us-economy/2009/01/economists-say-stimulus-wont-work/.

INVESTING IN CHINA THROUGH A HONG KONG, SAR ENTITY – TAX CONSIDERATIONS FOR RIDING THE NEXT WAVE

I. Introduction.

It is well known that the big movement of capital in the next decade is going to be to Eastern Asia, the People's Republic of China (PRC) and India being the two world's most preferred targets due to the size of their consumer martkets. This article will only focus on the PRC, and Hong Kong due to its proximity to the Chinese Mainland. As it will be further explained, although foreign capitals may be invested in the PRC directly; the Hong Kong tax system is lower and simpler than the Chinese one, and therefore, frow a taxation view point it makes sense to manage assets located in the PRC through a Hong Kong, SAR entity. Hong Kong became a Special Administrative Region (SAR) of the PRC on July 1, 1997. However, it has a high degree of autonomy, except in the areas of defense and foreign policy, and retains its own currency, laws, and border controls.

II. Investing in the Chinese Mainland directly vs. Investing in China through a Hong Kong entity.

Even though, the United States has not entered into a comprehensive double-taxation avoidance agreement with Hong Kong [1] this jurisdiction is still attractive for investors to incorporate a company to manage assets in the PRC. Indeed, Hong Kong has a tax regime different and completely separate to the Mainland of China. It even has its own independent tax authority known as the Inland Revenue Department. [2] As it will be explained later it has a low tax

structure which imposes tax liability separately on different types of income.

[3] Moreover, tax rate is the same for foreign and local companies. [4]

As opposed to the PRC, [5] Hong Kong does not have any capital gains tax, sales tax, withholding tax in dividends and interest, inheritance tax, value-added tax, and it only levies on very few items (e.g. tobacco). [6] Moreover, unlike the U.S. and Mainland China, Hong Kong operates a territorial basis of taxation under which only income sourced in or from Hong Kong is taxable. [7] Therefore, foreign income is not taxable even if remitted to Hong Kong. In contrast, under the Chinese Law, individuals and/or companies who are Chinese residents are also taxed on their income outside China and receive a credit for overseas taxes.

III. Hong Kong tax system.

There are three direct taxes imposed in Hong Kong: i.e. profit tax on business profits, salaries tax on income from employment and pensions, and a property tax on income from real estate. [9] Profit tax for individuals is at the standard rate of 16% since 2004-2005, [10] Corporate Tax is at a rate of 17.5% on assessable profits, [11] and business other than corporate entities pay a rate of 16.5%.[12] With respect to the shipping business, shipping profits meeting the conditions of the double taxation agreement with the USA are exempt from profits tax in Hong Kong. [13]

In Hong Kong, personal income tax is known as Salaries tax and it is governed by the provisions of the Inland Revenue Ordinance (IRO). Salaries tax of 15% (calculated after deduction of expenses and personal allowances) is imposed on income arising in or from a Hong Kong employment. [14] This tax is demanded on a yearly basis.

Property tax is also governed by the provisions of the IRO. Under these provisions, tax is only chargeable on rental income from owned property situated in Hong Kong, and the rate ranges from 16% of the assessed annual rental income from owned property situated in Hong Kong. [15] Likewise, the rate ranges from 16% of the assessed annual rental income from the land or buildings and an allowance of 20% for repairs and maintenance. [16]

Hong kong does not levy a general consumption tax. However, it has several indirect taxes including rates on property, betting duty and various other selective taxes and charges (e.g. hotel accomodation tax and aiport tax). [17] Besides, a stamp duty is levies on documents relating to transfers of real estate and Hong Kong stocks and shares. [18]

IV. Double Taxation Agreement between the PRC and Hong Kong.

On August 21, 2006, the Hong Kong and PRC tax authorities signed a comprehensive double tax "arrangement" which deals with dividends, interest and royalties, transfers pricing, tax credits, and exchage of information (the Arrangement). [19] Under this new Arrangement, foreigners investing into the Chinese mainland should seriously consider using Hong Kong-based structures. The most relevant provisions of the Arrangement are commented as follows:

1. There is no limitation of benefits or anti-conduit provision. Thus, non-Hong Kong investors can utilize the arrangement by establishing entitites in Hong Kong, or outside Hong Kong if they are permanently established (i.e. managed and controlled) from/in Hong Kong. [20] It should be kept in mind that even if the legal entity is managed and controlled in Hong Kong, this does not necessarily mean that the company will be subject to Hong

- Kong tax. This is because Hong Kong does not impose tax based on incorporation or residency criteria.
- 2. The Arrangement limits PRC withholding tax on dividends to 5% if the Hong Kong resident legal entity holds at least 25% of the capital of the Mainland enterprise, and 10% in all cases. [21] Hong Kong is an attractive location in which to base a holding company because it does not imporse a withholding tax on dividends or interest, or on profits remitted by a branch.
- 3. There Arrangement recognizes the taxing right of both the Mainland and Hong Kong. But, it limits PRC withholding tax on interest to 7% (whether paid to a financial institution or other lender). [22] Again, Hong Kong does not tax interest if the borrower first received the loan funds outside Hong Kong, thus, it is a good business to base a lending operation in Hong Kong.
- 4. The Arrangement limits PRC withholding tax on royalties to 7% of the gross amount of the royalties in all cases. [23]
- 5. the Arrangement specifically exempts capital gains tax from the sale of shares in a mainland company when a foreign investor disposes of shareholdings and other assets in China, so long as the holding is less than 25%. [24] Gains realized by a Hong Kong resident from the disposal of a shareholding of 25% or more in a foreign invested enterprise will remain subject to capital gains tax in the mainland. [25] Since Hong Kong does not tax capital gains, good tax planning strategy could result in gains not taxed in either jurisdiction.
- 6. Other taxes, such as Stamp duty, business tax, land appreciation tax, and other indirect taxes are not convered by the arrangement, and therefore, the liability for those mainland taxes still remain enforced. [26]

V. Conclusion.

From a tax perspective, Hong Kong is an attractive jurisdiction for investments in the PRC. It provides reduced taxes and a simpler tax regime compared to the Chinese one. Moreover, Hong Kong provides a double-taxation avoidance arrangement with the Mainland. Therefore, it is highly advisable for foreign capitals to explore alternatives in the Hong Kong jurisdiction as a vehicle to manage assets in the Chinese Mainland.

- [1] http://www.legislation.gov.hk/table6ti.htm (last visited Feb 27, 2009) The U.S.A. and Hong Kong only have signed a Double Taxation Relief with respect to income from shipping operations.
- [2] http://www.ird.gov.hk/eng/abo/mis.htm (last visited Feb 27, 2009).
- [3] http://www.lowtax.net/lowtax/html/hongkong/jhktax.html (last visited Feb 27, 2009).
- [4] http://www.hketo.ca/invest/tax.html (last visited Feb 27, 2009).
- [5] http://www.worldwide-tax.com/china_tax.asp.m (last visited Jan 27, 2009).
- [6] http://www.ird.gov.HongKong/eng/pdf/tax_guide_e.pdf (last visited Jan 27, 2009).
- [7] *Supra* note 4, at 1.
- [8] http://www.worldwide-tax.com/china_tax.asp.m (last visited Jan 27, 2009).
- [9] *Supra* note 4, at 1.
- [10] *<u>Id</u>*.
- [11] http://www.doingbusiness.org/ExploreTopics/PayingTaxes/Details.aspx?eco nomyid=43 (last visited Feb 27, 2009).
- [12] *Supra* note 4, at 1.

- [13] http://www.legislation.gov.hk/table6ti.htm (last visited Feb 12, 2009).
- [14] http://www.gov.hk/en/residents/taxes/taxfiling/taxrates/salariesrates.htm#sr (t ax rate for the period 2008-2009) (last visited Feb 27, 2009).
- [15] http://www.ird.gov.hk/eng/tax/ind_ppt.htm (last visited Feb 27, 2009).
- [16] *Id*.
- [17] http://www.hketo.ca/invest/tax.html (last visited Feb 27, 2009).
- [18] http://www.ird.gov.hk/eng/tax/sdu.htm (last visited Feb 27, 2009).
- [19] http://www.ird.gov.Hong Kong/eng/pdf/pam71e.pdf at page 2. (last visited Jan 27, 2009). The arrangement took effect after the completion of certain formalities in both jurisdictions. With respect to income derived on the mainland on or after January 1, 2007, and income derived in Hong Kong on or after April 1, 2007.
- [19] *Id*.
- [20] *Ibid.* at page 7.
- [21] *Id*.
- [22] <u>Id.</u>
- [23] *Id.* at page 6-7.
- [24] *<u>Id.</u>*
- [25] *<u>Id.</u>*
- [26] *<u>Id.</u>*

GREY AREA ANATOMY: TAX EXEMPTIONS FOR NONPROFIT HOSPITALS

I. Introduction

A key battle over America's healthcare future is being fought in one of the most unlikeliest of places: Urbana, Illinois. Scheduled for argument in front of the Illinois Supreme Court in mid-2009, Provena Covenant Medical Center v. Department of Revenue is poised to set the bar regarding the tax exempt status of nonprofit hospitals.[1] Nonprofit hospitals, such as Provena, account for near sixty percent of the hospitals in the U.S., while the others are either for-profit or government-owned.[2] Oddly, these nonprofit hospitals are actually faring better than their for-profit counterparts. Seventy-seven percent of the 2033 U.S. nonprofit hospitals are "in the black", while sixty-one percent of for-profit hospitals are profitable.[3] One of the reasons for such high success rates is the ability of non-profit hospitals to receive significant tax exemptions. The Congressional Budget Office reported in 2006 that nonprofit hospitals receive an estimated \$12.6 billion in annual tax exemptions on top of the \$32 billion in federal, state and local subsidies the hospital industry receives each year.[4] Given such figures, it is not surprising that many hospitals do not make up for the exemptions they receive with the charitable services they provide. This article delves into the federal income tax code applications for nonprofit hospitals and resulting litigation.

For an organization to receive federal income tax exemptions it must be both organized as a nonprofit entity and meet certain operational standards. As

dictated by section 501(c)(3) of the Internal Revenue Code (I.R.C), certain organizations, such as schools and religious entities, are enumerated as being exempt from federal income tax.[5] Those that are not enumerated must have a charitable purpose, as dictated by certain standards within the code. This analysis of charitable purpose falls under the categories of Organizational Requirements and Operational Requirements. For Organizational Requirement to be satisfied, the non-enumerated entity cannot further non-charitable purposes. Operational Requirements examine the manner in which charitable care is delivered.[6]

II. The Federal Code

The code dictates that a tax-exempt entity must be established exclusively for charitable purposes, yet courts have not strictly followed this language.[7] A number of different principles have arisen to test the charitable nature of such so-called charitable purposes.

The Commerciality Doctrine examines the services provided, looking at whether they are performed for a profit.[8] Largely fact-specific, the Commerciality Doctrine is based upon the profitable nature of the activity,[9] the magnitude of the activity in relation to the organization's other exempt activities,[10] how the activity supports or furthers the exempt purpose(s) of the organization,[11] whether the activity is one that is ordinarily conducted by for-profit entities,[12] and the business and marketing practices employed in conducting the activity.[13] Inconsistent in its application and outcome, the Commerciality Doctrine was utilized in the famous Trinidad opinion, which spurred the Destination-of-Income Test.[14] The Destination-of-Income Test from Trinidad v. Sagrada Orden de Predicadores focused upon how a funding source is irrelevant as long as the money goes towards the establishment of charitable purposes. The Destination Test was largely utilized until 1954, when I.R.C. section 502 changed the

perspective of the Internal Revenue Service (IRS). The Commerciality Doctrine today disregards the final resting place of funds and examines the manner of the organization. An organization that does not engage "primarily in activities which accomplish one or more of such exempt purposes specified in section 501(c)(3)" does not qualify for federal income tax exemption.[15] While organizations are required to carry the burden of proof in determining their tax-exempt standard, hospitals have essentially written themselves in as a per-se charitable organization, almost rising to the enumerated classification of churches and schools.

III. Debate

While there are policy rationales for giving hospitals tax-exempt status, such as the promotion of scientific innovation and indigent care, the question of how "charitable" many hospitals actually are has spurred significant debate.[16] Revenue Ruling 56-185 set the standard as to whether or not hospitals should receive exemptions for their charitable care, allowing the exemptions as long as hospitals performed charitable activities to the extent that their finances allowed.[17] Revenue Ruling 69-545 modified Revenue Ruling 56-185 and introduced the "community benefit" standard.[18] Under the community benefit standard, a hospital can maintain its exempt status by operating for the benefit of the community "as a whole."[19] Revenue Ruling 83-157 further modified Revenue Ruling 69-545, removing emergency room care from the community benefit standard.[20] This hodge-podge of subjective standards and exceptions to the code is what is employed today, making the overall policy very murky.

While legislative actions have been taken in an attempt to make hospitals I.R.C.enumerated exemptions, differing political factions have largely thwarted such efforts.[21] Judicially, patients, like those in E. Ky. Welfare Rights Org. v. Schultz, have taken actions claiming that the I.R.S. had "acted unlawfully in approving tax exemptions for hospitals without regard to their provision of care for the indigent."[22] Although the district court held for the plaintiffs Schultz, the D.C. Circuit Court of Appeals reversed the ruling, finding that the I.R.S.'s interpretation was "not contrary to any express Congressional intent." [23] [24] The Schultz case was dismissed by the Supreme Court for lack of standing, and the Sixth Circuit also rejected a similar claim in Lugo v. Miller.[25] In 2004, litigation surrounding hospital exemptions began anew, proceeding on the theory that tax-exempt hospitals had breached their fiduciary duty under I.R.C. section 501(c)(3) to act on behalf of the public. [26] Largely unsuccessful, these claims have failed because the courts have held that I.R.C. section 501(c)(3) does not permit a private right of action against organizations for failure to fulfill their charitable mandates.[27]

IV. Provena

The Provena case has garnered national attention, as it pits a local governing body against hospital interests. Claiming that its purposes are charitable, and that it is a healthcare ministry of the Roman Catholic Church, Provena Covenant protested the \$1.1 million in property taxes that was required by Champaign County.[28] Focusing upon the charitable purpose claim, the appellate court noted that Covenant devoted only 0.7% of its total revenue to charity.[29] Interestingly, such figures are not particularly unusual; even those hospitals that are the most charitable put in less than fifteen percent of their revenue towards charity.[30] Echoing an argument made throughout the nation, Provena pointed

out the difficulties and meager payment rates of Medicare and Medicaid.[31] The court outlined the necessity for Provena to prove "clearly and conclusively" that it was entitled to the exemptions [32], and that the revenue director had to revolve the ambiguous points in the law to be in favor of taxation.[33] Furthermore, the court approached the issue of charitable tax exemption by noting that there are both statutory and state constitutional requirements for the exemptions.[34] Applying standards from Methodist Old Peoples Home v. Korzen, the court established six distinctive characteristics of a charitable institution: (1) the institution gives benefits upon an indefinite number of people for their welfare, or reduces said individuals dependence on the government; (2) the organization has no shareholders or capital structure; (3) the funds come from charitable gifts; (4) charity is dispensed to all who need it and apply for it; (5) the institution puts no obstacles to those seeking the charity; and (6) the primary use of the property is for charity.[35] Overall, Provena argues that it is a charitable organization because they provide the community with the invaluable service of health care.[36] The appellate court did not agree, saying that "[b]y holding medical care to be, in and of itself, charity, we effectively would excuse charitable hospitals from their ongoing mission of giving."[37]

IV. Conclusion

Regardless of how charitable functions are defined by individual states, the conflicts between non-profit hospitals and revenue departments are likely to be convoluted and extensive. By examining the code structure surrounding hospital tax-exemptions, and the litigation that has arisen in the path of such tax-exemptions, cases such as Provena can be understood more thoroughly. While hospitals are to serve the communities where they are located, to what degree

such service is charitable is the focal point of the ongoing debate, and why events in small towns, such as Urbana, Illinois command national attention.[38]

- [1] Provena Covenant Med. Ctr. v. Dep't. of Revenue, 384 Ill. App. 3d 734 (App. Ct. 2008).
- [2] John Carreyrou, *Nonprofit Hospitals, Once For the Poor, Strike It Rich*, WALL ST. J., Apr. 4, 2008,

http://online.wsj.com/article/SB120726201815287955.html#articleTabs%3Darticle.

- [3] *Id*.
- [4] *Id*.
- [5] I.R.C § 501(c)(3) (2000).
- [6] Terri L. Brooks, *Billions Saved In Taxes While Millions Underserved What Has Happened to Charitable Hospitals?*, 8 Hous. Bus. & Tax L.J. 391, 396 (2008).
- [7] *Id*.
- [8] Bradley Myers, *Revisiting the Commerciality Doctrine*, 10 J. Affordable Housing & Cmty Dev. L. 134, 138 (2001).
- [9] See Scripture Press Found. v. United States, 285 F.2d 800 (Ct. Cl. 1961);B.S.W. Group, Inc. v. Comm'r, 70 T.C. 352, 358 (1978).
- [10] Scripture Press Found., 285 F.2d at 805-06.
- [11] See S.F. Infant Sch., Inc. v. Comm'r, 69 T.C. 957, 966 (1978).
- [12] B.S.W. Group, Inc., 70 T.C. at 358.

- [13] W. Marshall Sanders, *The Commerciality Doctrine is Alive and Well*, 16 Tax'n of Exempts 209, 210 (2005).
- [14] Fides Publishers Ass'n v. United States, 263 F. Supp. 924, 935 (N.D. Ind. 1967).
- [15] Treas. Reg. § 1.501(c)(3)-1(a)(1) (1959).
- [16] See Daniel M. Fox & Danile C. Schaffer, Tax Amdinistration as Health Policy: Hospitals, the Internal Revenue Services and the Courts, 16 J. Health Pol. Pol'y & L. 251, 255-56 (1991); Rev. Rul. 69-545, 1969-2 C.B. 117 (citing Restatement (Second) of Trusts § 368 and § 372 (1959)); Rosemary Stevens, In Sickness and in Wealth 17-51 (Basic Books 1989).
- [17] Douglas M. Mancino, *Income Tax Exemption of the Contemporary Nonprofit Hospital*, 32 St. Louis U. L.J. 1015, 1040 (1988).
- [18] John D. Colombo, *The Role of Tax Exemption in a Competitive Health Care Market*, 31 J. Health Pol. Pol'y & L. 623, 625 (2006).
- [19] *Id*.
- [20] See Rev. Rul. 69-545.
- [21] Rev. Rul. 83-157, 1983-2 C.B. 93-95.
- [22] See I.R.C. § 501(c)(3) (2000).
- [23] E. Ky. Welfare Rights Org. v. Schultz, 370 F. Supp. 325, 326 (D.D.C. 1973).
- [24] E. Ky. Welfare Rights Org. v. Simon, 507 F.2d 1278, 1290 (D.C. Cir. 1974).
- [25] Lugo v. Miller, 640 F.2d 823, 831 (6th Cir. 1981).

- [26] Beverly Cohen, *The Controversy over Hospital Charges to the Uninsured No Heroes, No Villains*, 51 Vill. L. Rev. 95, 98-103 (2006).
- [27] McCoy v. E. Tex. Med. Ctr. Reg'l Healthcare Sys., 388 F. Supp. 2d 760, 769-70 (E.D. Tex. 2005).
- [28] Provena Covenant Med. Ctr. v. Dep't. of Revenue, 384 Ill. App. 3d at 736.
- [29] *Id.* at 737.
- [30] Carreyrou, *supra* note 2.
- [31] Provena Covenant Medical Ctr., 384 Ill. App at 737.
- [32] Illini Media Co. v. Dep't. of Revenue, 279 Ill. App. 3d 432, 435 (App. Ct. 1996).
- [33] *Id*.
- [34] Provena Covenant Med. Ctr., 384 Ill. App at 740-741.
- [35] S.H.A. 35 ILCS 200/15-65(a); Provena at 742.
- [36] Crerar v. Williams, 145 Ill. 625, 643 (1893).
- [37] Provena Covenant Med. Ctr. at 748.
- [38] School of Domestic Arts & Science v. Carr, 322 Ill. 562, 569 (1926).

WEEKEND AT BERNIE'S

I. Introduction

The past few months have seen numerous financial frauds uncovered. Two of these frauds are particularly noteworthy. On December 11th,

2008, the largest of these financial frauds was unveiled when Bernard Madoff admitted to a \$50 billion fraud through his firm, Madoff Securities.[1] On February 17th, the Securities

and Exchange Commission (SEC) filed charges against Stanford International Bank

relating to an allegedly fraudulent \$8 billion certificate of deposit (CD) scheme.[2] Other alleged frauds have come to light, often in highly publicized and dramatic fashion.[3] These frauds suggest something is amiss in the markets.

In the midst of the current economic crisis, these alleged financial frauds have further destabilized a badly shaken market. While fraud is an unfortunate fact of the market, the allegations against Madoff and Stanford paint a picture of frauds that have reached massive proportions and that have been ongoing for years. The intention of this article is to examine the faults in the legal and regulatory systems that allowed for the aforementioned frauds to exist for so long and to become so large.

II. How Madoff Made off with Billions

In order to understand Madoff's crime, a basic understanding of a Ponzi scheme is necessary. A Ponzi scheme is an illegal investment scheme offered by a promoter who promises unrealistic returns on investment capital, depending on new investors and reinvestment for its operation.[4] These schemes will eventually collapse, as they will inevitably grow too large to pay off all prior investors according to the returns.[5]

The ongoing story of Bernard Madoff's downfall has caught the attention of the global media. When Madoff turned himself in and admitted his misdeeds, he was one of the most powerful men on Wall Street. He was a former chairman of NASDAQ. His firm was well-respected. Yet, this titan of Wall Street was running a multi-billion dollar Ponzi scheme.

Madoff's story begins in the 1960s. Following a year at Brooklyn Law School, Madoff

left to pursue a career on Wall Street.[6] His firm, Madoff Investment Securities LLC, started

out matching the buyers and sellers of penny stocks in the over-the-counter market.[7] Eventually, his firm climbed the ranks and

began trading in higher value stocks.[8] His firm was instrumental in the growth and development

of NASDAQ.[9]

Using his success as a market maker, Madoff launched an asset management firm in the 1990s.[10] With his large social network and

reputation,

Madoff built up a large investment base, to the point where his Application for Investment Adviser Registration listed his total assets under management of over \$17 billion.[11] While the market dropped 2008, Madoff's firm continued to report their funds were up.[12] In spite of this, investors in Madoff's firm

began demanding redemptions in the billions of dollars.[13] Unable to continue these returns, Madoff admitted to running a Ponzi scheme and now finds himself facing criminal charges.[14]

Despite these recent revelations, a cloud of suspicion had followed Madoff's investment firm for years. In 2000, fraud investigator Harry Markopolos contacted the SEC regarding Madoff's suspicious investment strategies, but was rebuffed at numerous turns.[15] In his Congressional testimony, Markpolos said that it took him four hours of running mathematical analyses to determine Madoff was running a fraudulent operation.[16]

Yet, the SEC never examined the investment adviser arm of Madoff's firm.[17] An SEC examination of the broker-dealer arm of the firm in 2005 yielded only three minor technical violations.[18] No one knew that the firm kept several sets of books and made numerous false disclosures despite allegations of fraud.[19]

As more information comes out about Madoff, it is clear that he had developed a close relationship with financial regulators.[20] During his stints as NASDAQ chairman,[21] he cultivated close relationships with NASDAQ's internal regulators. He even boasted that he was so close to

regulators that his niece married one of the SEC's compliance officials.[22] Essentially, the regulators' ties to Bernard

Madoff and their ineffectiveness in handling this fraud raises serious questions as to the quality of financial regulation in the United States.

III. Cricket

Impresario Finds Himself on a Sticky Wicket

The most recent major financial fraud to break involves R.

Allen Stanford, who is most well-known abroad for his sponsorship of cricket series.[23] Once the SEC locates Stanford,[24] he will face charges for fraud relating to his offshore financial

operations through Stanford International Bank (SIB). According to an SEC complaint filed on

February 16, 2008, Stanford International Bank (SIB), using Stanford Group Company (SGC) resources, sold roughly \$8 billion in CDs.[25] These CDs offered "improbable" rates of

return over the past 15 years through the bank's investment portfolio.[26] While the portfolio claimed it was invested

heavily in liquid investments, the portfolio was in fact tied up in illiquid investments.[27] In an unusual twist, SIB's portfolio had exposure to losses resulting from Madoff's fraud, despite their assertions to the contrary.[28] One of the major red flags in this case was raised when a lawyer for the Antiguan affiliate backed out of the case, disaffirming everything he told authorities about the bank.[29] Shortly thereafter, federal authorities took

action.

Much like with Madoff, there were a number of concerns with how effectively Stanford's financial institutions were regulated. In 2007, the Financial Industry

Regulatory Authority (FINRA), a self-regulatory organization, conducted an investigation on SGC, resulting in a \$10,000 fine for distributing marketing material that misrepresented the risks associated with CDs last year.[30] The investigation was criticized for not digging any deeper given how much of a warning sign this misrepresentation was regarding SGC.[31] The \$10,000 fine also received criticism as a "slap on the wrist."[32]

However, the most worrying aspect of this alleged fraud is
the offshore component. According to the
SEC complaint, SIB informed investors that Antigua's Financial Services
Regulatory Commission audited financial statements.[33] However, in truth, a
small Antiguan accounting
firm was responsible for auditing SIB's investment portfolio.[34] Furthermore,
while Stanford was ordered to
repatriate his assets and Antiguan authorities are cooperating with the SEC, it
can be enormously difficult to fully repatriate those assets to the United
States, especially in offshore jurisdictions which are financial centers.[35] As this
instance illustrates, these offshore jurisdictions only make it more difficult for
regulators to properly carry out their functions.

IV. Regulators, Mount

Up!

Without belaboring the point, financial regulation in the
United States needs reform. While these two alleged frauds may not be the norm

within the regulatory

community, these frauds have exposed a number of financial regulatory shortcomings. In both cases, FINRA and

the SEC looked foolish for their lack of effective oversight. These frauds went on for years, yet

regulators overlooked the red flags. Something needs to change.

Harry Markopolos' testimony offers two interesting possibilities

for reforming financial regulation that merit discussion. One of his suggestions is to provide for an increased

regulatory role for the New York Attorney General's Office and the Massachusetts

Securities Division, both of which he believes have done a fantastic job.[36]

While these two regulators handle cases in

two of the largest financial centers in the world, there is a major problem with this approach. In his testimony

before the United States Senate's Committee on Governmental Affairs, former New

York Attorney General Eliot Spitzer discussed the contingent commission scandal among insurance brokers. One of the

things Spitzer outlined in this scandal was how difficult it was for States to effectively supervise firms that moved their operations to offshore jurisdictions.[37]

Jurisdictional competition would be the primary difficulty

with increasing State financial regulation. Firms worried about the increased costs of regulation could simply move

their operations to other countries that provide favorable laws to them. The

Massachusetts Securities Division would

have an enormously difficult time investigating financial crimes stemming from operations overseas. The current global economy requires the federal government's influence, authority, and resources

Thus, the best option Markopolos puts forth is to rebuild

the SEC. While attorneys are important

to carry out these investigations overseas.

for investigating and litigating financial crimes, the SEC needs to expand its resources to include more people who have industry experience and who have professional expertise in areas such as finance and accounting. Giving the SEC a diverse skill set would enable

it not only to prevent frauds from becoming massive in scope, but it also would provide it with more points of view in formulating policy. Providing compensation for attending industry

conferences and workshops would also provide enormously valuable information to

the SEC. While the SEC might still have

problems, at the very least it would have a much more skilled and capable workforce.

V. Conclusion

As this article has shown, there is not a single cause

behind the failings of United States regulators. Setting aside the question of whether

regulators are incompetent, corrupt, or somehow impeded from carrying out their duties, the fact remains that these financial frauds are blights on the market. What is especially disturbing

about these frauds is not that they existed, but that they went on for so long and became so large. Red flags went ignored.

An unsettling reality is that there are other frauds comparable to these that are ongoing. Further revelations about these frauds will be forthcoming. It is likely that these frauds will only further expose the shortcomings of current financial regulatory regimes. It is abundantly clear that the Obama

Administration needs to overhaul these regimes in order to better detect, investigate, and prosecute fraud. Rebuilding

the SEC would be a good start to restoring confidence in the markets. If President Obama does not take these

measures, Madoff's alleged \$50 billion fraud may soon look like chump change compared to the next big fraudster who comes along.

[1] Stephen Gandel, Wall Street's Latest Downfall: Madoff Charged with Fraud, TIME, Dec. 12,

2008, http://www.time.com/time/business/article/0,8599,1866154,00.html.

- [2] Press Release, Sec. and Exchange Commission, SEC Charges R. Allen Stanford, Stanford International Bank, for Multi-Billion Dollar Investment Scheme (Feb. 17, 2009), http://www.sec.gov/news/press/2009/2009-26.htm.
- [3] One of the more colorful stories to come out in recent months is the story of Marcus Schrenker, who was under investigation in Indiana for allegedly defrauding investors. In January, Schrenker allegedly faked his own death in a plane crash, where he sent a distress signal and parachuted from his plane to a

waiting motorcycle. *Pilot Pleads not Guilty in Plane Crash Death Hoax*, CNN, Jan. 22, 2009, http://www.cnn.com/2009/CRIME/01/22/fugitive.pilot/index.html.

[4] Frauds and Scams, Ponzi v. Pyramid; A

Comparison, http://www.fraudsandscams.com/ponzipyramid.htm (last visited Feb. 17, 2009).

[5] Frauds and Scams, Ponzi

Schemes, http://www.fraudsandscams.com/ponzi.htm (last visited Feb. 17, 2009).

[6] Julie Creswell and Landon Thomas, The Talented Mr. Madoff, N.Y. TIMES,

Jan. 24, 2009, http://www.nytimes.com/2009/01/25/business/25bernie.html?r=1.

[7] *Id*. [8] *Id*.

[9] Stephen Gandel, Wall Street's Latest Downfall: Madoff Charged with Fraud, TIME, Dec. 12,

2008, http://www.time.com/time/business/article/0,8599,1866154,00.html. [10] *Id*.

[11] Bernard L. Madoff Securities LLC, Uniform Application for Investment Adviser Registration (Form

[12] Stephen Gandel, Wall Street's Latest Downfall: Madoff Charged with Fraud, TIME, Dec. 12,

2008, http://www.time.com/time/business/article/0,8599,1866154,00.html. [13] *Id*.

[14] *Id*.

- [15] Jesse Westbrook, David Scheer, and Mark Pittman, *Madoff Tipster Markopolos Cites SEC's 'Ineptitude'*, Bloomberg, Feb. 4,
- 2009, http://www.bloomberg.com/apps/news?pid=newsarchive&sid=a_UBDG13 Gld0.
- [16] Testimony of Harry Markopolos, CFA, CFE, Chartered Financial Analyst, Certified Fraud Examiner before the U.S. House of Representatives Committee on Financial Services at 10-11 (Feb. 4,
- 2009), http://www.house.gov/apps/list/hearing/financialsvcs_dem/markopolos020 http://www.house.gov/apps/list/hearing/financialsvcs_dem/markopolos020 https://www.house.gov/apps/list/hearing/financialsvcs_dem/markopolos020 https://www.house.gov/apps/list/hearing/financialsvcs_dem/markop
- [17] Stephen Labaton, *S.E.C. Image Suffers in a String of Setbacks*, N.Y. TIMES, Dec. 15, 2008, http://www.nytimes.com/2008/12/16/business/16secure.html. [18] *Id*.
- [19] Joseph Major, *Madoff Kept Multiple Books, False Documents: SEC*, INT'L BUS. TIMES, Dec. 16, 2008, http://www.ibtimes.com/articles/20081216/madoff-kept-multiple-books-false-documents-sec.htm.
- [20] Julie Creswell and Landon Thomas, *The Talented Mr. Madoff*, N.Y. TIMES, Jan. 24, 2009, http://www.nytimes.com/2009/01/25/business/25bernie.html?r=1. [21] *Id*.
- [22] Brian Ross and Joseph Rhee, SEC Official Married into Madoff Family, ABC News, Dec. 16,
- 2008, http://abcnews.go.com/Blotter/WallStreet/story?id=6471863&page=1.
- [23] Kara Scannell, Miguel Bustillo, and Evan Perez, SEC Accuses Texas Financier of 'Massive' \$8 Billion Fraud, WALL ST. J., Feb. 18,
- 2009, http://online.wsj.com/article/SB123489015427300943.html.
- [24] Randall Mikkelsen, *Stanford Whereabouts Unknown after Charges: SEC*, Reuters, Feb. 18,
- 2009, http://www.reuters.com/article/topNews/idUSWAT01100020090218.

- [25] Complaint at ¶2, Sec. and Exchange Commission v. Stanford International Bank, Ltd., Feb. 16,
- 2009, http://online.wsj.com/public/resources/documents/Stanfordcomplaint20090
 http://online.wsj.com/public/resources/documents/Stanfordcomplaint20090
 https://online.wsj.com/public/resources/documents/Stanfordcomplaint20090
 https://online.wsj.com/public/resources/
- [26] *Id.* at ¶¶3-4.
- [27] *Id.* at ¶8.
- [28] *Id.* at ¶8.
- [29] David Scheer and Alison Fitzgerald, *Stanford Attorney's Exit 'Screams Fraud,' Spurred SEC*, Bloomberg, Feb. 18,
- 2009, http://www.bloomberg.com/apps/news?pid=20601087&sid=a7cCkC33mzbg&refer=home.
- [30] Jesse Westbrook and Ian Katz, Finra's Stanford Probe Raises Questions on Oversight, Bloomberg, Feb. 18,
- 2009, http://www.bloomberg.com/apps/news?pid=20601087&sid=ahaUscXNr5w Y&refer=home.
- [31] *Id*.
- [32] *Id*.
- [33] Stanford Complaint, *supra* note 25, at ¶ 43.
- [34] *Id*.
- [35] See, e.g., Sec. and Exchange Commission v. Brennan, 230 F.3d
- 65, 68-69 (2nd Cir. 2000) (providing an overview of how easily the defendant could move money from one offshore jurisdiction to another).
- [36] Markopolos Testimony, *supra* note 16, at 47-49.
- [37] Testimony of New York State Attorney General Eliot Spitzer on Insurance Brokerage Practices before the United States Senate Committee on Government Affairs at 14-15 (Nov. 16,
- 2004), htt//hsgac.senate.gov/public/_files/SpitzerTestimony.pdf.

THE WALL STREET BONUS CULTURE: WELL-DESERVED BENEFIT OR UNNECESSARY WASTE?

Recent headlines that Wall Street investment banking executives have received billions of dollars in bonuses, just months after the federal government has given these same firms billions of dollars in bailout money, has greatly increased skepticism about acceptable methods of awarding bonuses.

[1] President Obama condemned the awarding of these exhobirtant bonuses.

"That is the height of irresponsibility. It is shameful. And part of what we're going to need is for the folks on Wall Street who are asking for help to show some restraint and show some discipline and show some sense of responsibility." [2] However, many individuals on the flip side of the coin believe these bonses are imperative to the success of the banking business. [3] This article will discuss the arguments for and against seemingly inflated bonus plans by delving into the most common types of compensation plans and their relation to the current economic crisis on Wall Street.

In order to fully understand the issue of inflated exceutive compensation, it is helpful to be familiar with the most common types of bonus plans in the marketplace. There are five main types of bonuses: the sign-on bonus, mission bonus, retention bonus, current profit sharing bonus, and gain sharing bonus. [4] A sign-on bonus is used to attract employees to a business. [5] "Given to new employees who have just joined the company, this award serves two purposes: to establish goodwill and to buy out any compensation 'left on the table' from a previous employer." [6]

A mission bonus, or task bonus, on the other hand, is given to a team of employees who reach certain set goals. [7] These have been increasingly in popularity, particularly within businesses that specialize in softward and hardware development. [8]

Rention bonuses, on the other hand, are given to employees for no purpose other than to retain them within the business.[9] "Retention bonuses are given to employees in unusual circumstances, such as a merger or acquisition . . . These bonuses are designed to provide continuity when there is potential uncertainty about an employee's continued employment at the company." [10] With the current turmoil in the banking industry, firms such as Bear Sterns, Merrill Lynch, Bank of American Corporation, Wachovia Corporation, Morgan Stanley, and Smith Barney have all utilized rention bonuses to keep their employees on board and ensure the smooth running of the business in the midst of mergers, acquisitions, and restructuring. [11] However, retention bonuses are generally used to retain mid-level employees who keep the company running, and are not given to executives. [12]

Current profit sharing bonuses are bonuses based upon the company's profits. [13] In a profit sharing bonus program, "[a] company sets aside a predetermined amount, usually between 2.5 and 7.5 percent of payroll but sometimes as high as 15 percent, as a bonus on top of base salary." [14] Additionally, some companies take into account the base salary of the profits, giving employees with a higher salary a higher share of the profits. [15] This type of bonus is not based upon the performance of a single employee, but, rather, is based upon the success of the business, as a whole. [16]

Gain sharing is a type of bonus program whereby an employee is rewarded for "productivity and improved product quality." [16] "Gain sharing programs pay out bonuses for statistical improvements in production and quality on a quarterly or sometimes monthly basis, providing a sense of excitement for participants."

[17] These bonus programs put the ability to achieve goals and receive bonuses almost completely in the hands of eligible employees. [18] The types of bonuses outlined above are all based upon certain factors within the workplace, be it meeting a certain individual task or a companywide goal. Typically, bonuses for Wall Street executives may fall under a combination of profit sharing, mission, and a general bonus. However, there has been much controversy surrounding the bonuses given to Wall Street banking executives because they do not appear to be tied to relevant factors, such as the success, or profitability, of the businesses they work for. [19]

Wall Street bankers, including top executives, were awarded 18.4 billion dollars in bonuses this past year. [20] Many institutions, including Lloyds Banking Group, claim that such bonuses are necessary to award employees for meeting certain targets. [21] "Lloyds . . . said its employees deserved 'financial recognition' for hitting targets." [22] Additionally, proponents of the bonus system argue, many institutions are cutting back or completely eliminating excecutive bonuses while still paying bonuses to those lower and mid-level employees who seemingly deserve them. [23]

Some proponents of this argument who take it one step further to claim that top executives deserve the millions each they received in bonuses point to the fact that banking executives generally take a small salary in exchange for a large bonus. [24] For example, "In fiscal year 2000, the CEO of Goldman Sachs earned a base salary of \$600,000 and a bonus of more than [14 million dollars]". [25] While this salary may seem excessively high in itself, CEOs in similar sized, non-banking corporations generally make at least three times this base salary. [26] Some blame Wall Street bankers for the repeated failures of the American financial system, including the technology bubble burst of 2001 and the recent housing bubble burst. [27] Those who believe individuals in the banking industry should not receive bonuses look to the current state of the American financial

system. [28] "The bankers are bellyaching about a 44 percent decline in bonuses from 2007 levels. That's like complaining about being served a 40-ounce porterhouse instead of a 70-ounce one." [29]

President Obama's stimulus package limits the amount executives can receive as bonuses to "no more than a third of their annual compensation" [30] These limits would be applicable to the highest paid employees, including top executives, at all banks that have received government aid. [31] While many in the banking industry argue that the provision impedes on the financial incentive structure of the financial sector, proponents of the bill believe it is the only way Congress will agree to designate more money towards saving the financial sector.

[1] CC Holand, Are Bonuses Good Motivation- or Bad Business?, Jan. 30, 2009, http://blogs.bnet.com/teamwork/?p=616..

- [2] *Id*.
- [3] *Id*.
- [4] Salary.com,

Bonuses, http://www.salary.com/advice/layouthtmls/advl_display_nocat_Ser82_P https://www.salary.com/advice/layouthtmls/advl_display_nocat_Ser82_P <a href="https://www.salary.com/advice/layouthtmls/advl_display_nocat_Ser82_P <a href="https://www.salary.com/advice/layouthtmls/advl_display_nocat_Ser82_P <a href="https://www.salary.com/advice/layouthtmls/

- [5] *Id*.
- [6] *Id*.
- [7] *Id*.
- [8] *Id*.
- [9] *Id*.
- [10] Salary.com, *supra* note 4.
- [11] Smartmoney.com, Political Storm Threatens Wall Street Bonuses by Joe Bruno, Annie Gasparro, Jessica Papini, and Brett

Philbin, http://www.smartmoney.com/breaking-news/on/?story=ON-20090130-000643-1530 (last visited Feb. 17, 2009).

[12] *Id*.

[13] Salary.com, supra note 4. [14] *Id*. [15] *Id*. [16] *Id*. [17] *Id*. [18] *Id*. [19] The Independent, Is This the End of the Mega Bonus?, http://www.independent.co.uk/news/business/analysis-and-features/isthis-the-end-of-the-mega-bonus-1023218.html (last visited Feb. 17, 2009). [20] Rick Newman, How Wall Street Continues to Doom Itself, U.S. News & World Report, Jan. 30, 2009, http://www.usnews.com/blogs/flowchart/2009/1/30/how-wall-continues-todoom-itself.html. [21] Lloyds Defend Staff Bonus Plan, BBC News, Feb. 15, 2009, http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/business/7890924.stm. [22] *Id*. [23] *Id*. [24] Holland, supra note 1. [25] Salary.com, supra note 4. [26] *Id*. [27] Newman, *supra* note 20. [28] *Id*. [29] *Id*. [30] Stimulus Bill Includes Strict Limits on Wall Street Bonuses, Feb 14, 2009, http://www.startribune.com/nation/39621292.html [31] *Id*.

SAG POWER STRUGGLE SPILLS INTO COURT AMIDST TALK OF STRIKE

I. Introduction

In February 2008, when the Writers Guild of America (WGA) ended the acrimonious three-month strike that crippled American television production, a sense of relief spread throughout the entertainment industry.[1] Hollywood studios had achieved three years of labor peace with writers, television production would resume, and the Oscars could air undisturbed.[2] Any feelings of elation were short-lived, however, as the industry collectively turned its head toward the impending expiration of the Screen Actors Guild (SAG) contract that summer.[3] Despite the express desire of both parties to avoid a reprise of the writers' strike, the June 30 expiration date came and went without a new agreement between SAG and the Alliance of Motion Picture and Television Producers (AMPTP).[4] SAG members have now been working under an expired contract for over seven months, with the threat of another strike persistently looming.[5] Further complicating matters has been a power struggle between hardliners and moderates within the ranks of SAG, which has lead to a legal battle over the attempted ouster of SAG's Executive Director, chief negotiator, and strike-proponent Doug Allen.[6]

II. The Contract Negotiations

With over 120,000 members, SAG is the nation's largest labor union representing actors.[7] Like its colleagues in the Writers Guild, SAG has focused its negotiation efforts on the receipt of residual payments for content distributed via

new media, such as iTunes and video streaming.[8] These growing revenue sources were not incorporated into the old contract.[9] SAG has also been determined to get a piece of the advertising income generated by product placement and increasing DVD residual rates.[10]

SAG's counterpart in the negotiations, the AMPTP, represents over 350 television and movie producers, including the production entities of major film and television studios, broadcast networks, and cable networks.[11] The AMPTP negotiates contracts with nearly all entertainment industry unions, including SAG, the WGA, the American Federation of Television and Radio Artists (AFTRA), and the Directors Guild of America (DGA).[12] Last year, the CEOs of News Corporation, Disney, and CBS all won praise for their decision to intervene and hold smaller, more informal talks with the Writers Guild after the designated negotiators had reached a stalemate.[13] This new tactic ended months of stalled negotiations, and within weeks, the contentious 100-day strike concluded with a deal that over ninety percent of the Writers Guild voted to approve.[14]

Despite the industry goodwill established toward the end of the WGA strike, AMPTP's talks with SAG have been tough. SAG rejected AMPTP's "final" offer on June 30, 2008, the day the old contract was set to expire.[15] After a five-month stare-down, the two sides agreed to sit down with a federal mediator in November.[16] Two days of meetings were unsuccessful in bridging the large gap, however, and the mediation efforts concluded with SAG's negotiation committee determined to institute a strike authorization vote in January.[17] A strike authorization would require the approval of seventy-five percent of SAG members.[18]

III. Strife Within SAG

As tensions surrounding the negotiations intensified, SAG began to splinter into competing factions. SAG Executive Director Doug Allen and President Allen Rosenberg were among the hardliners who sought to authorize a strike, though they were careful to note that such authorization would be a bargaining chip and not necessarily result in a work stoppage.[19] Conversely, over 100 Hollywood stars, including George Clooney, Tom Hanks, Alec Baldwin, and Steve Carrell signed a petition urging that the strike vote be cancelled and that SAG members work under the old contract for three more years.[20] This group wanted SAG to join forces with the other unions in three years and negotiate for unified terms.[21]

Though Rosenberg is the elected President of SAG, his Hollywood-based faction Membership First relinquished its majority control over the SAG's national board last fall.[22] The new moderate majority, composed of the New York branches and a smaller faction of west-coast members, heavily criticized Allen's negotiation tactics and successfully voted to postpone the strike authorization vote.[23] The moderate majority supports the resumption of talks with AMPTP, and after a month of sparring with the Membership First faction, succeeded in its second attempt to remove Allen from his position.[24] The board then named David White as its interim Executive Director and tapped Jeff McGuire as its chief negotiator going forward. [25]

IV. The Lawsuit

After the SAG's moderate majority wrested control from Allen, it agreed to resume negotiations with AMPTP on February 2. Those meetings had to be postponed, however, after Rosenberg filed a lawsuit to nullify Allen's removal and restrain Allen's replacements from conducting SAG

business.[26] Rosenberg's first suit was dismissed on a technicality, and after refilling, he claimed that the moderate majority violated state corporate law and guild bylaws by firing Allen without conducting a formal board meeting.[27] Rosenberg asserted that though SAG's bylaws require a two-thirds vote for the removal of individual officers, the majority employed a seldom-used procedure called a "written assent" that only forty-one (52.5%) members of board signed off on.[28]

In response to the suit, White called a national board meeting to formally fire Allen. The board created a task force to proceed with talks while dissolving the negotiation committee.[29] Subsquently, Los Angeles Superior Court Judge James Chalfant denied Rosenberg's restraining order, stating that the board acted within its rights under the bylaws.[30] A three-judge appeals court panel affirmed the decision a week later.[31] Though these rulings were based on organizational bylaws, they can also be seen as an extension of the judicial policy of showing deference to union agreements and policies enacted internally.[32]

V. Conclusion

The removal of Allen has paved the way for a new round of talks between SAG and AMPTP, which are scheduled to begin on February 17.[33] Of course, Rosenberg's attorneys may continue to seek legal redress by filing another appeal or taking the case to trial, but such avenues will not be expeditious.[34] Thus, SAG is once again in a stable enough position to resume talks. Optimistic appraisals have a deal being reached by February 23, at which time SAG is scheduled to begin negotiating a new commercials contract with advertising industry representatives.[35] Any final agreement may be difficult, though, as Rosenberg and his allies continue to insist that they will not ratify any agreement

that resembles AMPTP's current offer.[36] If SAG cannot reach an agreement with AMPTP, it would likely maintain its focus on the matter at-hand and postpone the commercials negotiation.

Additionally, further shakeups could be on the horizon, as some members of the board have circulated a petition calling for the ouster of Rosenberg.[37] Due to the tense state of relations and the slim majority of moderate board members, sparring between the two factions may continue throughout the resumption of the negotiations with AMPTP. Though Rosenberg's power has been weakened, the moderate faction's majority is tenuous, and its ability to retain control of the board may depend on how favorable the new contract is perceived to be. If SAG members do not ratify the new contract, Rosenberg's faction can argue that SAG's inability to stay united and weather a strike, as the WGA did, led to its failure.

To that end, SAG is likely to demand that a new agreement be enforced retroactive to the expiration of the last contract. By continuing to work under the expired contract, SAG members are not able to enjoy the 2.5 to 10% pay raises that AMPTP is offering.[38] Furthermore, despite the perceived successful outcome of the writers' strike, both producers and actors are likely attempting to take a more conciliatory approach in light of the acrimony that developed during the WGA negotiation. In addition to the lost revenues and income caused by the work stoppage, the industry's image was tarnished to some degree in the public mind.

A year after the conclusion of the writers strike, the country is in the throes of a financial crisis. Negotiators on both sides understand that the film industry, the market most threatened by a potential SAG strike, is more elastic than the

television market that ground to a halt one year ago. Presumably, this knowledge underlies AMPTP's decision to keep its June offer on the table, which it claims would align SAG's terms with those of the other major entertainment industry unions.[39] For the time being, SAG's reshuffling indicates a willingness to settle near AMTPT's current offer and avert a strike. Undoubtedly, the prospects for turning this dispute into a deal appear to be stronger than ever. Nevertheless, as the real-life struggle for the soul of SAG continues upon a narrative arc of its own, it is unclear whether the decisive battles have yet to be waged.

Sources

- [1] Cynthia Littleton & Dave McNary, *Showrunners Return To Work: While WGA Votes, Writers To Resume Producing*, VARIETY, Feb. 10, 2008, http://www.variety.com/article/VR1117980626.html?categoryid=10&cs=1 (last visited Feb. 16, 2009).
- [3] *Id*.
- [4] Jay A. Fernandez, *SAG*, *AMPTP Set Date For New Talks*, HOLLYWOOD REP.., Feb. 10,
- 2009, http://www.hollywoodreporter.com/hr/content_display/news/e3id86b3c648 0b9377fb2368a26a794fc20 (last visited Feb. 16, 2009).
- [5] Kay McFaddin, *The ABCs Of A Possible SAG Strike*, MSNBC, Dec. 18, 2008, http://www.msnbc.msn.com/id/28180598/ (last visited Feb. 16, 2009).
- [6] Dave McNary, Court Denies Alan Rosenerg Plea: SAG President Hoping To Overturn Allen Ruling, VARIETY, Feb. 13,

- 2009, http://www.variety.com/article/VR1118000158.html?categoryid=18&cs=1 (last visited Feb. 16, 2009).
- [7] Screen Actors Guild About Us Page, http://www.sag.org/content/about-us (last visited Feb. 16, 2009).
- [8] McFaddin, supra note 5.
- [9] *Id*.
- [10] *Id*.
- [11] Alliance of Motion Picture and Television Producers About Us Page, http://www.amptp.org/aboutus.html (last visited Feb. 16, 2009).
- [12] *Id*.
- [13] Littleton, *supra* note 1.
- [14] *Id*.
- [15] Dave McNary, *SAG Says No To Majors' Final Offer*, VARIETY, July 26, 2008, http://www.variety.com/article/VR1117989579.html?categoryid=13&cs=1 (last visited Feb. 16, 2009).
- [16] Mark Hefflinger, Following Failed Mediation, SAG To Seek Strike Authorization, DIGITAL MEDIA WIRE, Nov. 24,
- 2008, http://www.dmwmedia.com/news/2008/11/24/following-failed-mediation,-ag-seek-strike-authorization (last visited Feb. 16, 2009).
- [17] *Id*.
- [18] *Id*.
- [19] Andrew Salomon & Jay A. Fernandez, *SAG Ousting Chief Negotiator Doug Allen*, HOLLYWOOD REP.., Jan. 12,
- [20] Lynette Rice, George Clooney, Tom Hanks Among Actors Petitioning Against Strike Authorization, ENT. WKLY., Dec. 16,

2008, http://hollywoodinsider.ew.com/2008/12/actors-petition.html (last visited Feb. 16, 2009).

[21] *Id*.

[22] Salomon, supra note 18.

[23] *Id*.

[24] Jay A. Fernandez and Andrew Salomon, *Doug Allen Forced Out of SAG Posts*, HOLLYWOOD REP., Jan. 26,

2009, http://www.hollywoodreporter.com/hr/content_display/news/e3ieb36f8496
https://www.hollywoodreporter.com/hr/content_display/news/e3ieb36f8496
<a href="https

[25] *Id*.

[26] Andrew Salomon & Jay. A. Fernandez, *Legal Threat Halts SAG-AMPTP Talks*, HOLLYWOOD REP., Feb. 2,

2009, http://www.hollywoodreporter.com/hr/content_display/news/e3ic76b333f2
6567c6705d95eae8a20f714 (last visited Feb. 16, 2009).

[27] Carl DiOrio, *Judge Denies Move To Save SAG's Allen*, HOLLYWOOD REP., Feb. 5,

2008, http://www.hollywoodreporter.com/hr/content_display/news/e3ib47a6c218
https://www.hollywoodreporter.com/hr/content_display/news/e3ib47a6c218
<a href="https

[28] McNary, supra note 6.

[29] *Id*.

[30] *Id*.

[31] *Id*.

[32] See Marino v. Writers' Guild of America, 992 F.2d 1480 (9th Cir. 1993).

[33] Jay A. Fernandez, SAG, AMPTP Set Date For New Talks, HOLLYWOOD REP., Feb. 10,

2008, http://www.hollywoodreporter.com/hr/content_display/news/e3id86b3c648http://www.hollywoodreporter.com/hr/content_display/news/e3id86b3c648https://www.hollywoodreporter.com/hr/content_display/news/e3id86b3c648https://www.hollywoodreporter.com/hr/content_display/news/e3id86b3c648https://www.hollywoodreporter.com/hr/content_display/news/e3id86b3c648https://www.hollywoodreporter.com/hr/content_display/news/e3id86b3c648

- [34] McNary, supra note 6.
- [35] Fernandez, *supra* note 33.
- [36] Id.
- [37] Andrew Salomon & Jay A. Fernandez, *Doug Allen's Ouster Back on SAG Agenda*, HOLLYWOOD REP., Feb. 4,
- 2009, http://www.hollywoodreporter.com/hr/content_display/news/e3i555451852
 <a href="http://www.hollywoodreporter.
- [38] Alliance of Motion Picture and Television Producers Home Page, http://www.amptp.org/ (follow "Click to download June 30, 2008 Final Offer" hyperlink) (last visited Feb. 16, 2009).
 [39] *Id*.

STORM AHEAD FOR SIRIUS XM MERGER

I. Introduction

On July 25, 2008 the Federal Communications Commission ("FCC") approved the XM Satellite Radio and Sirius Satellite Radio merger voting 3-2 to approve the deal without imposing many restrictions on the combined entity.[1] Critics of the merger asserted that the combination of two principal satellite radio companies would result in a monopoly.[2] The FCC recognized that the Internet age has revolutionized how individuals obtain and listen to music opening the market to a variety of competition.[3] However, the question remains whether the Sirius XM Radio merger will survive. On July 25, 2009, the day of the announcement of the merger, Sirius shares plunged 43% and XM stock declined 40%. Recently, reports indicate that Sirius XM Radio is preparing to file bankruptcy.[4] This article will analyze the state of Sirius XM Radio as well as give recommendations to Sirius XM radio on increasing revenue.

II. State of Sirius XM Radio since Merger

The combined entity Sirius XM radio when merged had \$5 billion U.S. in assets. [5] However, shares from the merged entity have continued to plunge. The company is now carrying a debt of about \$3.25 billion. [6] Sirius XM radio is attempting to refinance about \$172.5 million of debt of its outstanding 10% Convertible Senior Notes due December 2009, and the combined entity is in talks with "others" to refinance their debt. [7] Those others include Liberty Media Corp. and also Charlie Ergen, the CEO of Dish Network Corp. and Echo Star Corp. [8] However, Sirius XM Radio issued a statement admitting that "if these transactions are not consummated, it may be forced to file for bankruptcy protection as early as February 17, 2009."[9]

III. Recommendations

However, if Sirius XM Radio does receive refinancing of its debt, the combined entity needs to restructure their business model in order to remain relevant and successful during these difficult economic times.

First, Sirius XM Radio should reduce operation costs. Sirius XM Radio should renegotiate its programming agreements. [10] For example, for the Howard Stern Show, Howard Stern is paid \$100 million per year. [11] Also, Sirius XM Radio pays \$60 million per year to broadcast Major League Baseball until 2010. [12] Not only should Sirius XM radio focus on renegotiating agreements but also Sirius XM Radio should concentrate more on retaining the more popular and monetary successful programs rather than having a wide variety of programming. For example, programs with a limited audience should be cut in order to pay for retaining the more appealing programs to viewers that are profitable to the company. By refocusing their programming, Sirius XM Radio could cut losses by removing the less profitable and less viewer favored programs.

Second, Sirius XM radio should change their model of being a purely subscription service. Sirius XM radio has relied on new car purchases as its source for customers. [13] Due to the economic climate, car purchases have significantly decreased. [14] Thus, the company should focus on other avenues of revenue. One example could be the Apple iTunes business model. Sirius XM Radio should allow for purchase of podcasts of certain talk shows or the purchase of song tracks through its website, like the iTunes model. [15] Furthermore, instead of focusing on satellite radio service in new cars, Sirius XM Radio should allow the podcasts or song tracks to be uploaded to iPods or iPhones. [16] By broadening the accessibility of their satellite programming, this will increase revenue for Sirius XM Radio.

IV. Conclusion

Even if Sirius XM Radio does obtain refinancing of its debt, this will only delay the inevitable – the dissolution or takeover of Sirius XM Radio. Thus, in order to prevent this occurrence, Sirius XM Radio must change its business model to remain relevant in this competitive music market.

[1] Olga Kharif, *The FCC Approves the XM-Sirius Merger*, Bus. Wk., July 25, 2008, http://www.businessweek.com/technology/content/jul2008/tc20080725_360 276.htm[hereinafter Kharif, *The FCC Approves the XM-Sirius Merger*].

[2] *Id*.

[3] *Id.* Examples of competition include Web Radios, iTunes, and HD radio. Olga Kharif, *Sirius XM's Dual Concerns: Debt, Delisting*, Bus. Wk., Dec. 12, 2008, http://www.businessweek.com/technology/content/dec2008/tc20081212_91 7411.htm[hereinafter Kharif, *Sirius XM's Dual Concerns*].

[4] Anthony Castellano, *Sirius XM Preparing for Bankruptcy*, NBC NEW YORK, Feb. 14, 2009, http://www.nbcnewyork.com/news/business/Sirius-XM-
Preparing-for-Bankruptcy.html.

[5] Sirius XM Warns It May Seek Bankruptcy Protection Tuesday, CBC News, Feb. 13, 2009, http://www.cbc.ca/technology/story/2009/02/13/sirius-xm-debt.html?ref=rss.

[6] *Id*.

[7] Press Release, Sirius XM Radio, Sirius XM Radio Announces Exchange of \$172.5 Million of Existing Convertible Senior Notes Due 2009 for New Senior Secured Notes Due 2011 (Feb. 13, 2009).

[8] Castellano, *supra* note 4. "Liberty Media Corp. owns DirecTV, a satellite TV company." *Id*.

[9] Press Release, Sirius XM Radio, supra note 7.

[10] Kharif, Sirius XM's Dual Concerns, supra note 3.

- [11] Castellano, supra note 4.
- [12] Sirius XM's Dual Concerns, supra note 10.
- [13] Press Release, Sirius XM Radio, supra note 7.
- [14] Kharif, Sirius XM's Dual Concerns, supra note 3.
- [15] *Id*.
- [16] *Id*.

TICKETMASTER'S LEGAL WOES

I. Introduction

For many, Ticketmaster Entertainment Inc. (Ticketmaster) is the first place that people look when they want tickets to an event. It is the largest and most well-known broker of event tickets in the industry. Ticketmaster sells tickets for more than 80% of the major arenas and stadiums in the U.S. [1] However, it has come recently been hit with a \$500 million lawsuit in Toronto, Canada, after fans complained that Ticketmaster was deliberately directing customers into its subsidiary site, TicketsNow in violation of anti-scalping laws. [2] Not only is Ticketmaster now facing this class-action lawsuit, but it also is in danger of being hit with charges by the Canadian as well as the U.S. government.[3] Compounded with the recent backlash against its new merger with LiveNation, Ticketmaster is currently facing a host of legal problems.[4]

II. The Canadian Class-Action Lawsuit

The lawsuit began with one man, Henryk Krajewski.[5] The class-action lawsuit was filed in the Ontario Superior Court of Justice on his behalf after he was instantly redirected to higher-priced tickets on TicketsNow for a Smashing Pumpkins Concert.[6] The number of people registering for this class-action suit is growing daily.[7] Krajewski's lawyer states that "Ontario law forbids selling tickets above face value" and seeks to include anyone who has purchased tickets through Ticketmaster or TicketsNow in Ontario since February 9, 2007.[8] The

lawsuit alleges that Ticketmaster is hurting consumers and breaking Ontario's anti-scalping laws by selling tickets at higher prices in secondary markets.[9] Ticketmaster and its TicketsNow subsidiary are accused of conspiring to require customers to pay inflated prices for event tickets.[10] Ticketmaster is accused of "wrongfully, unlawfully (and) maliciously" conspiring to sell tickets at higher price and the lawsuit seeks \$500 million in damages for the conspiracy as well as \$10 million for any punitive damages.[11] Ticketmaster claims that TicketsNow helps to protect consumers against private party scalpers who may sell counterfeit or nonexistent tickets.[12] However, Canada's federal competition bureau is also looking into allegations that Ticketmaster illegally redirected consumers automatically into TicketsNow.

III. Canadian Law

In Ontario, the Ticket Speculation Act is in place, which aims to prevent ticket scalping.[13] The class-action lawsuit alleges that Ticketmaster's practices violated these anti-scalping provisions by diverting consumer traffic from the original Ticketmaster site into the TicketsNow website.[14] The Act states:

Every person who, selling (a) being the holder of a ticket, sells or disposes of the ticket at a higher price than that at which it was first issued, or endeavours or offers so to do; or purchasing as a speculation or at a higher price than advertised (b) purchases or attempts to purchase tickets with the intention of reselling them at a profit, or purchases or offers to purchase tickets at a higher price than that at which they are advertised or announced to be for sale by the owner or proprietor of any place mentioned in Section 1, is guilty of an offence..."[15]

In Canada, each of the regions including Ontario, Alberta, Saskatchewan and Manitoba have anti-scalping laws – the only region that does not is B.C.[16] Ticketmaster may be in danger of facing similar charges or lawsuits in these other regions.

IV. Implications for Ticketmaster in the U.S.

Ticketmaster has also been facing heat in the U.S.[17] Many fans became angry when they tried to buy tickets from Ticketmaster for the upcoming Bruce Springsteen concert and instead were given cryptic error messages that directed them to TicketsNow.[18] Bruce Springsteen also personally got involved and Ticketmaster has since apologized.[19] However, this is unlikely to go quietly away. Consumers have been complaining about Ticketmaster and the ticket-selling industry and lawmakers have been calling for investigations.[20] New Jersey has already launched an investigation to see whether Ticketmaster has committed consumer fraud.[21] Two New York members of Congress are also demanding an investigation.[22]

Ticketmaster launched its first resale market, TicketExchange in 2002.[23] Since then, Ticketmaster has been busy buying TicketsNow as well as Get Me In.[24] Ticketmaster seems determined to keep expanding. Recently Ticketmaster announced their new proposed merger with Live Nation Inc.[25] This proposed deal has come under intense scrutiny for fear of violations of anti-trust and monopoly law.[26] Ticketmaster will most likely be facing tough antitrust reviews in both Canada and the United States.[27] Until only a

few months, ago, Live Nation seemed on track to challenge Ticketmaster for market share on several big ticket-sales contracts.[28] Instead, this new merger would combine Ticketmaster and Live Nation into a company with a revenue of almost \$6 billion dollars, making the company into the world's largest ticket seller and reseller with more promotional clout.[29] Critics of the proposed merger argue that these plans would essentially create an entertainment monopoly, giving Ticketmaster control and influence over almost every aspect of the entertainment business including management of artists, booking concerts, selling tickets, and even selling refreshments.[30]

V. The Future?

The secondary market for tickets through sites such as TicketsNow, StubHub, and other mediums such as Ebay and Craigslist is growing. In the U.S., as many as 44 states have relaxed anti-scalping laws in order to provide a free market for resellers.[31] There are many people who are interested in seeing performances and ticket prices are not as high as their value in the open market, leading to many tickets being sold in the resale market.[32] The problem with the resale market is simply that people are forced to pay prices far above face value, especially in the cases of certain popular events in which people may buy out many tickets and then use these resale markets in order to profit.

Companies like Ticketmaster only stand to gain from the growing resale market. Ticketmaster also takes a fee from every ticket resold through TicketsNow as well as the original service charges levied when tickets are first

sold, as much as a 25% profit on all tickets sold.[33] An attorney in the classaction suit has summed up concerns well, "the mere fact that Ticketmaster has a financial interest in both retail and premium ticket sales leads to an obvious question about the process by which those tickets are sold to members of the public and how it works".[34]

While the planned merger of Ticketmaster and Live Nation will not necessarily affect the lawsuit itself, its outcome and any other proposed charges against Ticketmaster will most likely have far-reaching consequences for the company as well as the future of ticket sales. If Ticketmaster is found guilty of this suit and any future charges, the courts will have to take a closer look at what kind of monopolization that Ticketmaster may have on the industry. Government will also have to take another look at anti-scalping laws in order to navigate the growing resale market. Until then, consumers can only hope to be treated fairly with little choice in the market.

[1]Dawn Chmielsewski and Randy Lewis, *Live Nation, Ticketmaster Face Hurdles*, L.A. TIMES February 11, 2009.

- [2] Ellen Roseman, *Class-action Suit Targets Ticket Prices*, TORONTO STAR, February 11, 2009.
- [3] Bruce DeMara, Ticket Giant Faces Suit Over Online Prices; Ticketmaster Accused of Forcing Customers to Buy From a Subsidiary At Inflated Prices, TORONTO STAR, February 10, 2009.
- [4] Grant Robertson, Regulators Could Bring Curtain Down On Ticketmaster Deal, GLOBE AND MAIL, February 11, 2009.

- [5] Staff Reporter, *Ticketmaster Faces Canadian Class-Action Lawsuit over Ticketsnow.com*, NATIONAL POST, February 09,
- 2009, http://www.nationalpost.com/news/story.html?id=1270364.
- [6] Canadian Lawsuit Accuses Ticketmaster of Gouging, THE STAR LEDGER, February 10, 2009. [hereinafter "Canadian lawsuit"]
- [7] DeMara, *supra* note 3.
- [8] *Id*.
- [9] Roseman, *supra* note 2.
- [10] Lawyer Behind Ticketmaster Suit Says He's Received Hundreds of Calls, WATERLOO REGION RECORD, February 11, 2009. [hereinafter "Waterloo"] [11] Id.
- [12] Roseman, *supra* note 2.
- [13]Ticket Speculation Act, R.S.O. 1990 Chapter T.7 *available at*http://www.canadalegal.com/gosite.asp?s=1892
- [14] *Ticketmaster Hit with \$500 Million Lawsuit*, WORLD ENTERTAINMENT NEWS NETWORK, February 10, 2009. [hereinafter "Ticketmaster"]
- [15] *Id*.
- [16] Staff Reporter, supra note 5.
- [17] Kelly Heyboer, *A Chorus of Complaints about Ticketmaster*, STAR-LEDGER, February 11, 2009.
- [18] *Id*.
- [19] *Id*.
- [20] *Id*.
- [21] Canadian Lawsuit, *supra* note 6.
- [22] *Id*.
- [23] Roseman, supra note 2.
- [24] *Id*.
- [25] Robertson, *supra* note 4.

- [26] *Id*.
- [27] Roseman, *supra* note 2.
- [28] Robertson, supra note 4.
- [29] *Id*.
- [30] Dawn C. Chmielewski and Randy Lewis, *Merger Plan Prompts Monopoly Fears*, Los Angeles Times, February 11, 2009.
- [31] Roseman, supra note 2.
- [32] *Id*.
- [33] Waterloo, *supra* note 10.
- [34] Staff Reporter, supra note 5.